**CAALIM, PEDRO** (**Peter**) **EDA**, 82, of Makaweli, Kauai, died April 10, 1991. He was born in Claveria, Philippines, and retired as a field worker for Gay & Robinson. He was also an active member of the Waimea Senior Citizens Center. Survived by wife, Felicitas D.; son, Peter of Hilo; daughters, Calvelina Oyama of Lawai, Wilma Oka of California and Lorna of Honolulu; a grandchild. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. today at Garden Island Mortuary; Service 7 p.m. Or call 3:30 to 4 p.m. tomorrow; service 4 p.m. Burial at Hanapepe Filipino Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1991]

CABACUNGAN, DAMASO LUNA, 83, of Waipahu died June 6, 1991. He was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a member of the Badoc Pinili Organization and Grupo Daguiti Filipino. Survived by wife, Crecinia Cabacungan; son, Hannibal; daughters, Creselda, Joyce Lyn, Mrs. Christopher (Clair) Compton; brothers, Gabriel and Fred, both of the Philippines; sisters, Mrs. Maria Umoso of the Philippines, Mrs. Larico (Pacita) Rosario of the Philippines, Mrs. Gullermo (Mamerta) Ibarra of Australia, Mrs. Ambrocio (Sally) Julian; five grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 9:30 to 11:15 a.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph Church; service 11:15 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 June 1991]

**Cabacungan, Teodoro F.,** of Honolulu died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Cabacungan, 83, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by sons Teodoro Jr., Richard and Melvin; 10 grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Friends may call from 7:15 p.m. Wednesday at St. Theresa Co-Cathedral Catholic Church. Services will be at 7:30 p.m. Friends may call again from 8 a.m. Thursday at the church. Mass will be celebrated at 8:30 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 21 October 1991]

Cabalona, Ariston Guluz, 91, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Nov. 23, 1991. He was born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a chemist retired from Olokele Sugar Com. Survived by daughters, Melodie Aduja of Honolulu, Marina La Madrid and Paz Rainforth, both of Kapaa, and Rufina Ishikawa of Honolulu; son, Aurelio of California; 18 grandchildren. Friends may call from 11 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Kauai Memorial Gardens, Kapaia. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 November 1991]

Cabanero, Pedro C. "Pete", of Waipahu, formerly of Marysville, Calif., died Jan. 10 in St. Francis Hospice. Cabanero, 83, was born in Narbacan, Ilocos Sur, the Philippines. He is survived by a nephew and five nieces. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Mass: 10 a.m. Tuesday at St. Joseph's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 January 1991]

**Cabanilla, Florencio R.**, of Wailuku died Saturday in Maui Memorial Hospital Cabanilla, 66, was born in Alcala, Pangasinan, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Pacita; sons Felix R., Jose, Ludy and Florentino; daughters Doris Saribay, Esie Ar-ruiza, Nora Castro and Leonora and Leilani Cabanilla; brother Juan: and 16 grandchildren. Mass: 8 put Friday at Maria Lanakila Church. Call from 7 to 9 p.m. Rosary: 9 a.m. Saturday. Prayer services 9:45 a.m. Call from 8 to 10 am Burial Valley Isle Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 August, 1991]

**Cabaong, Joseph C.,** of Honolulu died Tuesday at home. Cabaog, 81, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife, Taliiloga U; sons, Joseph Jr., Abraham and Markos; daughters, Mary Dylas and Josephine M. Cabong; brother, Cosme; and five children. Services: 3 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Seventh Day Adventist church. Burial in American Samoa. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 May 1991]

**Cabasa, Eugenio,** of Whitemore village died Monday in Wahiawa Hospital. Cabasa, 81, was born in Narvacan, Illocos Sur, the Philippines. He is survived by sons, Eugenio Jr. and Steven; daughters, Lorraine Enosara, Dora Ybarra and Marjorie Romo; 13 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Monday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Prayer services: 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

Cabbab, Harold, of Hanapepe, Kauai, a carpenter at Kikiaola Land Co. in Waimea, died Saturday in Wilcox Hospital. Cabbab, 50, was born in Honolulu. HE is survived by wife Margaret; sons Harold Jr. and Omar Kai Cabbab and Taurus J.A.K. Akuna; daughters Lisa Ponce and Terri, Danette K., Diana M., DeLisa O., Aviance K. and Sayan M., Cabbab; brothers Benny and Leroy Kai, Lorenzo Cabbab, Leonard, Joseph and John DeGuilmo, Clyde Bumanlog and Allen, Meladio Jr. and Harold Esteron; sisters Lynda Veivela, Mary Kealoha, Rosemund Underwood, Maryline Meyer, Melody E. Aki and Danielle Esteron; and three grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9p.m. Services: 10:15 a.m. Saturday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Kauai Veterans Cemetery in Hanapepe. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1991]

**CABE, PAZ CARRIDO,** 62, of Honolulu, died Jan. 20. 1991. She was born in Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by son, Nick; daughter, Leticia Castillo; grandsons, Eric and Christopher Castillo, Chad Cabe. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or can from 8 a.m. Saturday at St John the Baptist Church; service 9:30 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 January 1991]

CABICO, LAWRENCE WAYNE, 38, of Wahiawa died March 15, 1191. HE was born in Wahiawa. Survived by stepson, Joseph Mangca of Hawaii; daughter; Melanie,mother, Elizabeth Mdayag; brothers, Ed ward Cabico, Christopher Madayag; sisters, Florenda Wright, Mrs. John (Norma) Costales, Mrs. Pedro (Evelyn) Paas, Mrs. Chino (Jerrine) Madayag-Caiantoc, Charlene, Mrs. Dale (Melissa) Tubon; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Our lady of Sorrow Church; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 March 1991]

CABILLON, ENEMICIO FLORIDA, 72, of Pearl City, died June 1, 1991. He was born in Cebu, Philippines, and was retired from Matson Navigation Co. Survived by wife, Rose R. Cabillon; daughter, Mrs. Cheryl Perez, Mrs. Donna Molo, Mrs. Leslie Drumeller, Mrs. Trudy Koa Jr.; brother, Benny; sisters, Mrs. Connie Broyard, Adela Calloway; 17 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at St. Joseph's Church; mass 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1991]

**Cabisura, Fuillean R.,** infant son of Rodolfo and Margarita Cabisura and Juliana Ramit. Services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 8:30 a.m. Burial to follow in Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 July 1991]

**CABLAYAN, MONICO CACHO,** 80, of Makaweli, Kauai, died April 10, 1991. He was born in Orense, Narvacan, Philippines, and was a retired custodian with Maintenance Building Inc. Survived by wife, Leona Cablayan; daughters, Teresita Cabotaje of the Philippines, Marina Galiza; son, Rudy of Washington; seven grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1991]

Cabos Manuel F., of Kahului died Thursday in Maui Memorial hospital. Cabos, 96, was born in Madeira, the Philippines. HE is survived by sons manuel Jr. and Theodore; daughters Bessie Pico, Mary Perreira, Mary Entilla, Rose Mendoza, Caroline Calasa and Cecelia Joaquin; sister Gaberila Silva; 36 grandchildren; 62 great-grandchildren. Rosary: 8 p.m. Tuesday at Norman's Mortuary. Call from 6:30 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Chirst the King Church. Call from 8:30 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1991]

**CABOS, HAROLD L.,** 55 of Wailuku died March 30, 1991. He was born in Puunene. Survived by brothers, Herman of Kahului, Joseph Jr. of Hilo and Adelino of Kahului; sister, Alma Phelps of Missouri; nieces; nephews; aunts, uncles. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norma's service 7:30 p.m. Casual attire. Scattering of ashes later. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 April 1991]

CABOS, MANUEL FRANCA, 96, of Kahului, died Feb. 14, 1991. He was born in Medeira, Phillipines. Survived by sons, Manuel Jr. of California, Theodore of Kula; daughters, Bessie Pico, Mary Perreira of Kula, Mary Entilla, Rose Mendoza of Honolulu, Caroline Calasa of Kapalua and Cecelia Joaquin of California; sister, Gaberila Silva of Honolulu; 36 grandchildren, 62 great-grandchildren, seven great-grandchildren, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; services 8 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10:45 a.m. Wednesday at Christ the King Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 February 1991]

**CABRAL, DAN E.,** 82 of Honolulu, died Jan. 11, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a haberdasher at Ross Sutherland's. Survived by wife, Elma T. Cabral; son, Lawrey D.; daughter, Sheila; sister, Marguerite B. of California; three grandchildren. Service over the ashes later on Tantalus. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 January 1991]

Cabral, Dan E., of Honolulu, who sold clothes to former President Richard Nixon and entertainers such as Red Skelton, James Steward, Frank Sinatra, Ava Gardner and Rita Hayworth, died Friday of cancer at his home. He was 82. He described Jordan's King Hussein as his most humble gracious customer while he was a haberdasher at Ross Sutherland Ltd. Victor McCormick, former owner of the Green Bay Packers, liked Cabral so much that in 1962, he invited him and the whole family to his retreat in Efram, Wis., and took them on cruise to Mackinaw Island. Cabral also managed Andrade's Royal Hawaiian Shop. A lover of Nature, Cabral was garden chairman at Marina Towers, where he lived many years and also served as a director. He and his wife Elma arranged for the lobby's Japanese fish pond. Cabral loved to do impersonations of local characters, which inspired his son Lower "L.D." to become an

entertainer. Cabral was born in Hilo. Besides his wife and son, he is survived by daughter Sheila; sister Marguerite; and three grandchildren. Services over the ashes will be private. No flowers. Memorial donations are suggested to Hospice Hawaii. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 January 1991

CABRAL, HARRY M., 72, of Kaneohe, died Nov. 27, 1991. He was born in Kahului, Maui, and was a retired member of the Operating Engineers Local Union #3. Survived by wife, Eleanor Rabisa Cabral; son, Harry C. De Mello Jr.; daughters, Sally Ann De Mello Jr.; daughters, Sally Ann De Mello of Hilo, Rose Marie Bright of California and Mrs. Norman (Velma E.) Lester; 18 grandchildren; 27 great-grandchildren; sisters, Alice Andrews of Texas, Mrs. David (Jane) Arceo, June Carson and Mrs. Arthur (Patsy) Novohom of Nevada; brother, Woodrow Danley; an aunt; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Mount Carmel; Mass 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

CABRAL, JULIETTE WAIPUILANI, 73, of Pahoa, Hawaii, died March 3, 1991. She was born in Olelomoana, South Kona, and was a housewife. Survived by daughter, Lana; sons, Chester of Hilo and Francis Ontai of Honolulu; brothers, William Ontai, Calvin Ontai, Gibson Ontai, Edmund Puou and Jonathan Puou, all of Honolulu and James Ontain and Moses Ontai both of Kona; sisters, Gladys grace and Betty parker, both of Honolulu. Bessier Thums of Ewa, Darty Cocket of Maui, Lei Meatoga of Kauai and Amy Cook of California; 10 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 87 p.m. Or call 10 to 11 a.m. Friday; service 11 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 6 March 1991]

**CABRAL, LYDIA SANTOS,** 89, of Honolulu, died April 24, 1991. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by sons, John, Julian, Herbert, George, Anthony and Bernard DeSilva; daughters, Lillian Ross and Mary Kekahuna; grandchildren and great-grandchildren; brothers, Phillip and Anthony Santos; sister, Lillian Soto. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Private burial. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 April 1991]

**Cabral, Manuel R.,** will be remembered in services at 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at St. George's Church in Waimanalo. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Saturday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. The location of services was changed by the mortuary from an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

**CABUYABAN, JULIAN DAPAN,** 80, of Pearl City, died Dec. 28, 1990. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Saumaleato; daughters, Sina Pirtle and Sonya J. Robb; sons, Nalo and Junior. Friends may call from 6 p.m. today at 96-173-D Waiawa Road, Pearl City; memorial service 7 p.m. Casual attire. Private scattering of ashes at sea at a later date. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 1991]

**Cabuyaban, Nalene K.,** infant daughter of Nalo and Kimberly Cabuyaban of Honolulu, died Oct. 7 in Kapiolani Hospital. The baby is also survived by brothers Nalo and Noland; sisters Noelle and Noreen; and grandparents Elaine and Paul Spohn and Anthony S. Vasconcellos. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 October 1991]

CACAYORIN, CAMILO ORCINO, 78, of Waipahu, died Jan. 15, 1991. He was born in

Paoay, Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by brothers, Modesto, Francisco, Fred; sisters, Cresencia, Maria Domingo, Severa Mendoza; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary, service 8 p.m. Or call 8:30 a.m. Saturday; mass noon at St Paul Episcopal Church. Casual attire. Burial at 1:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1991]

Cacayorin, Isaac C., of Kahului died Tuesday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Cacayorin, 85, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Felipa; son Dennis; daughters Mila Kruger and Betty and Relly Cacayorin; and two grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. tomorrow at Norman's Mortuary. Call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Services: 10:15 a.m. Saturday at the Good Shepherd Church in Wailuku. Call from 8 to 11 a.m. Burial; Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

CACERES, SHERIDAN P., 78, of Vancouver, Wash., previously of Hilo, died Oct. 29, 1991. He was born in Hilo and retired as a sanitary engineer for the state of Hawaii. Survived by wife, Carolyn M.; sons, Clyde J.K. of Oregon and Sheridan P. Jr. of Maryland; daughter, Arlene Lyman of Minnesota; stepdaughter, Judy LaVenture of Wisconsin; brother, Joseph S. of Kailua; seven grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Mainland service held. Arrangements by Memorial Gardens Funeral Chapel. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

Cachero, Josephine M., of Waipahu died Sunday at home. Cachero, 64, was born in Kilauea, Kauai. She is survived by husband Demy S.P.; son Steven M. Ballesteros; daughters Lorraine Ballesteros and Alma M. Lerseth; mother Sebastiana Martinez; brothers Elpidio, Filiciano and John Martinez, and sister Maria M. Miranda, Trinidad M. Barbosa, Precedes M. Busto, Ulpiana M. Melendres and Loretto M. Apilado. Mass: 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph's Church in Waipahu. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 June 1991]

CACHERO, JOSEPHINE MARTINEZ, 64, of Waipahu, died June 9, 1991. She was born in Kilauea, Kauai. Survived by husband; Demy S.P. Cachero; son, Steven M, Ballesteros of California; daughters, Lorraine Ballesteros, Mrs. Ken A. (Alma M.) Lerseth of California; mother. Sebastiana Martinez of the Philippines; brothers, Elpidio Martinez of Kauai, Filiciano and John Martinez; sisters, Mrs. Maria M. Miranda of Kauai, Mrs. Trinidad M. Barbosa, Mrs. Precedes M. Busto of Kauai, Mrs. Ulpiana M. Melendres, Mrs. Loretta M. Apllado of Kauai; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8 to 10 a.m. Thursday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

CACPAL, ALBERTO CABOS, 66, of Kihei, Maui, died Sept. 5, 1991. He was born in Nagbukel, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by wife, Medencia; sons, Albert, David and Efrem; daughters, Branda Mauroni and Christine DelCastillo, both of California; a grandson; brother, Manuel of Kaunakakai, Molokai; sisters, Rosita Viloria of Kahului, Maui, and Elena Javier and Magdalena Javier, both of the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick/Norman's; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10:45 a.m. Monday at 201 Paka Place, Kihei. Burial 11:41 a.m. at Maul Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

**CADELINIA, SUPRIANO,** 95, of Lihue, Kauai, died Sept. 10, 1991. He was born in the Philippines. No known survivors. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

Cadiente, Delorine Y., of Waipahu, sister of Star-Bulletin sports writer Randy Cadiente, died Wednesday in Waipahu. Cadiente, 40, was born in Honolulu. She is also survived by sons Keith Beckman and Delvin Cadiente; daughter Winona L. Butler; mother Rose Yago; brothers Mike, Dwight, Stanley and Douglas; sisters Julie Gibbs, Patricia Gasmen and Joanna Cadiente, and grandchildren. Mass: 6:30 p.m. Thursday at St. Joseph's Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

**Cadiente, Geronimo M.,** of Waipahu, known as "Henry" Cadiente, died Feb. 7 in St. Francis Medical Center West. Cadiente, 74, was born in Bacara, the Philippines, and was a retired Oahu Sugar Co. tractor operator. He is survived by wife Carmen S.; daughters Antonia Albios, Cora Saniatan, Nora Hicks, Darlen Conselva; brothers Folrencio, Isabello and Jose; sisters Juliana Hernandez; and 15 grandchildren. Wake: 7 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Monday at St. Joseph Church in Waipahu; call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 February 1991]

Cadiente, Mary M.L., of Wahiawa, died Monday in St. Francis Hospital. Cadiente, 40, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Douglas A.; son, Douglas A.K. Jr.; daughter, Rebecca A.; brothers Joseph L. Woo Jr., Melvin C. Wilfred K., Wendell P. and Patrick D. Woo; and sisters, Dora K., Merlene A., Pearlene N., Lu Ann I. and Gail N. Woo. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at the Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 May 1991]

CADIZ, ALEXANDRIA, 88, of Honolulu, died April 10, 1991. She was born in Eleele, Kauai, and was a longtime member of the Punchbowl Holy Ghost and Kalihi Holy Ghost. Survived by daughter, Mrs. James (Edith) Tavares; granddaughter, Mrs. Walter (Debra) Joyce Jr.; great-grandsons, Aaron S. and Lawson J. Joyce; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Monday at St. John the Baptist Catholic Church; service at 11:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1991]

**CAGAS, ANTONIO BAJA,** 93, of Honolulu, died April 2, 1991. He was born in Hagna, Bohol, Philippines. Survived by wife, Flomena Cagas. Friends may call 6 p.m. Friday at Moncado Foundation Church; service 7:30 p.m. Overnight vigil flowers. Service 10 a.m. Saturday. Burial 11 a.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1991]

Cahill, Alfred E. "Buddy", of Port Angeles, Wash, formerly of Honolulu, a retired serviceman with the U.S. Air Force and a retired air traffic controller with the Federal Aviation Administration, died Sunday at home. Cahill, 60, was born in Lihue. He is survived by son Mark; daughter Caroldine; brothers James H. and Douglas J.; sister Loretta De Boer; and two;

grandchildren. Services in Port Angeles. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 June 1991]

Cainglit, Martin C. Jr., of Hilo, a customer service agent at Aloha Airlines and a head coach for the Hilo Intermediate Hi-PAL League, died Tuesday in Hilo Hospital. Cainglit, 44, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Paulette E.; son Zachary; daughters Wesla and Rochelle; father Martin; brother Evelino; and sisters Hilda Cadabona, Elizabeth Izon, Asuzena Gurney, Rozalinda Parente, Estrelita Masicampo, Charlotte Cainglit and Natividad Martin. Call from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at St. Joseph's Church in Hilo. A eulogy will be given at 12:30 p.m.; Mass at 1 p.m. Burial; Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1991]

**CALABAT, ANDRES E.,** 90, of Kealakekua, Kona, died Nov. 19, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired field laborere on various coffee farms. He was also a past member of the Santa Catalina Club. Survived by godchild, Mercy Henriques of Captain Cook; friend, Pedro DeCasa of Kailua-Kona. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. today at St. John's Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hualalai Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1991]

Calad, Marcelino, of Honolulu, a retired employee of C. Brewer Co., died Friday in Honolulu. Calad, 81, was born in Badio, Pinili, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Rufina; sons, Maynard; daughters, Roselyn Tuairau and Esther Ongais; brother, Isidro; sister, Natalia Estaceilio; and a grandchild. Prayer services: 4:30 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call from 3:30 to 6:30 p.m. Mass: 10 a.mm. Saturday at the Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Greenhaven Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 May 1991]

**Caldwell, Samuel A.,** of Kaneohe, a retired lieutenant colonel with U.S Army,, died Monday in Tripler Hospital. Caldwell, 73, was born in Missouri. He is survived by wife, Roberta K.; three sons; a daughter; two stepsons; and sister, Constance Seashore. Services will not be held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

**Calhoun, James W. Jr.,** is also survived by sister Doris Strouss, whose last name was misspelled by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 October 1991]

Calhoun, James W. Jr., of Honolulu, a retired member of Teamsters Local 299 and a volunteer at Diamond Head Theatre, died Wednesday in Queen's Hospital. Calhoun, 61, wa born in Beaver Falls, Pa. He is survived by wife Phyllis; sons Anthony, Gregory and Michael; daughter Catherine; sisters Normal Fitzgerald and Doris Storess; and nine grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Monday at the Elks Club. Aloha attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the American Heart Association of the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star-Advertiser 11 October 1991]

**CALHOUN, JAMES WILLIAM JR.,** 61, of Honolulu died Oct.9, 1991. He was born in Beaver Falls, Penn., and was a member of the Ala Moana Lions Club. Survived by, among others, sister, Doris Strouss of Florida. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 October 1991]

Caliboso, Felix Y., of Hilo a retired sugar plantation laborer died Aug 13 in Hilo Hospital. Caliboso, 100, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by daughter, Matilde C.; hanai daughter, Alejandria L. Barcena; hanai son, Jose Barcena; brother, Bonifacio, and several grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Mass: 8 p.m. Friday at St. Joseph's Catholic Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Prayer services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Memorial Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 1991]

**CALNAN, DAVID JOSEPH** 34, of Kailua, died Aug. 6, 1991. He was born in Canada. Survived by son, David S.; mother, Ellen Calnan; brother, ; Richard; sisters, Yvonne Phillips, Rosita Yap, Carol Crouch, Collete Godfrey, Kelly; nieces and nephews; aunts and uncles; cousins. No service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1991]

CALPITO, JOSE CABUDOL, 92, of Honolulu, died Dec. 28, 1990. He was born in Nagbukel, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by son, Alfredo; daughter, Esperanza Calpito Balmores; brothers, Nicanor, Emilio, Antonio; 10 grandchildren, 15 great-grandchildren; hanai family, Theresa and Sharlan Quon; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m.; rosary 7:30 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. Friday; mass 9:30 a.m. at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. Casual attire. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

CAMACHO, EDWARD FERNANDES, 77, of Pearl City, died Jan. 23, 1991. He was born in Kauailoa. Survived by wife, Mildred P. Phillips; daughters, Nannette Pool and Donna Phillips, both of California; sons, Ronald Camacho of Florida, John Phillips of Hilo; nine grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; sister, Mary Ornellas of Kailua; nieces and nephews. Service 10 a.m. Monday at Our Lady of Good Counsel Church. Burial at Holy Seplecur Cemetery in California. No flowers. Casual attire. Contributions to St. Francis Hospice. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

Camacho, Henry "Nooky" Jr., of Honolulu, a retired construction masons, died May 17 at Makapuu Beach Park. Camacho, 58, was born in Kahuku. He is survived by wife, Michelle; sons, Henry A., Walter S. and Raymond K. Camacho and Richard, Harold and Keith McShane; daughters, Bridgette and Lori Ann McShane and Shanna Devol; mother, Margaret DeCosta; stepfather, rude Oswald; brothers, Danny and Billy; sisters, Margaret august; Doris Teixeira and Evelyn Kiyabu; and 14 grandchildren. Mass: 1:30 p.m. Friday at St. Patrick's Church. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial at sea. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1991]

Camanse, Edith C. "Momi", of Whitmore Village died Aug. 17 in Wahiawa Hospital. Camanse, 72, was born in Hanapepe, Kauai. She is survived by husband,, Juanito J.; sons, John Jr., Ronald, Anthony and Douglas; daughters, Margaret laa, patrician M. hart, Gerladine Baptista, Donna M. and Shana L. Canse and Barbara J. Barnes; sister, Pauline Natividad; hanai sons, Russell and Ray D. Fulp; hanai daughter, Leilani Fulp; 40 grandchildren; and 43 great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park mortuary. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Saturday at our Lady of Sorrows Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 1991]

**CAMANSE-ABERGAS, DOLORES, 50**, of Wahiawa, died Sept. 17, 1991. She was born in

Waialua, Hawaii, and was a park caretaker at Sand Island Park. Survived by son, Lord Camanse; daughters, Mrs. Robert (Patricia A.) Laa, Mrs. Steven (Laverne K.) Gionson, Darlene-Faye P. Doo, Tammy Ann L. Camanse; parents, Anthony and Rosita Abergas; brothers, Francis, Ronald; sisters, Mrs. Paul (Rosalie) Sanchez, Mrs. Richard (Geraldine) Pasco; five grandchildren; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews: and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service at 7:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 Jo 9:30 am Saturday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1991]

CAMANSE-ABERGAS, DOLORES, 50, of Wahiawa, died Sept. 17, 1991. She was born in Waialua and was a park caretaker at Sand Island Park. Survived by son, Lord; daughters, Mrs. Robert (Patricia A.) Laa, Mrs. Steven (Laverne K.) Gionson, Darlene-Faye P. Doo and Tammy Ann L. Camanse; parents, Anthony and Rosita Abergas; brothers, Francis and Ronald; sisters, Mrs. Paul (Rosalie) Sanchez and Mrs. Richard (Geraldine) Pasco; five grandchildren; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 9:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1991]

Camara, Charles, of Hilo, a retired plant supervisor at Hilo Soda works, died Saturday in Hilo. Camara, 80, was born in Hilo. He is survived by daughter, Valerie Kawakone; sister, Lucille Baclig, three grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m.. Burial: 9 a .m. Thursday at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 1991]

Camara, Franklin E., of Kaneohe, a retired employee at Pearl Harbor and with the state government, died Dec. 15 in Kaiser Hospital. Camara, 89, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Agnes J; sons, Norman F., Robert E., James L. and Gerald L; daughter Marilyn L.; brother, Stanley; sisters, Lydia LaBonte, Thelma Silva, Alice Under and Jeanette Smith, five grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

CAMARA, MARGARET MARY, 58, of Honolulu, died June 3, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by brothers, Dennis R. Williams of California, James K. Nishimura and Allan H. Nishimura; sisters, Mrs. Joan S. Ushijima and Mrs. Kay Ann Yelich of Virginia; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1991]

CAMARA, VIVIAN JAMES "V.J.", 86, of Honolulu, died Jan. 20, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Stadium Bowl O Drome League and the Portuguese Bowling League. Survived by son, Kenneth J.; three grandchildren; brothers, Franklin and Stanley; sisters, Thelma Silva, Lydia LaBonte of California, Alice Unger of California and Jeanette Smith; nieces and nephews. Friends may can 9 a.m. to noon Monday at Star of the Sea Catholic Church; mass noon. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1991]

**Cambe, Geralde,** of Wailuku, Maui, died Dec. 16 at his home. Cambe, 83, was born in Illocos Sur, the Philippines. He is survived by stepson Geraldo Sabugo and stepdaughter, Judy Sabugo. Services: Held at 10 a.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's in Wailuku. Burial followed in Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 December 1991]

**CAMPBEL, JEAN E.,** 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 4, 1991. She was a native of Canada and was a nurse retired from Toronto General Hospital. Survived by husband, George G. brother, George Penfold of Canada; son, Robert Halpin of Canada; daughter, Joan Frame of Canada; five grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. No service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 1991]

CAMPBELL, BYRD B. "SOUPY", 67, of PearL City, died Jan. 24. 1991. He was born in North Carolina and was a retired Navy chief petty officer. He was also a member of the Elks and the Veterans of Foreign Wars. Survived by companion, Marie Schnardthorst; son, Robert of Alaska; daughters. Linda and Mary Kaye of California; five grandchildren; a great-grandchild; mother, Leatha of North Carolina; a sister and four brothers. Friends may call 6 to B p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary; service over the ashes 7 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Inurnment later. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 January 1991]

**CAMPBELL**, **JEAN E.**, whose obituary appeared recently in the paper, was a registered nurse and a graduate of Toronto General Hospital. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 January 1991]

**Campbell, Jo Ann G.,** of Kaneohe, a registered nurse at Tripler Army Medical Center, died Sunday in Kaiser Hospital. Campbell, 62, was born in Minnesota. She is survived by sons Dan and Lawrence; daughter Desiree; sister Patricia Schwartz and three grandchildren. Mas: 10 a.m. Monday at St. Ann's Catholic Church in Kaneohe. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 October 1991]

**Campbell, Norman C.,** of Kaneohe, a retired life insurance sales agent, died Wednesday at home. Campbell, 5, was born in Kansas. He is survived by wife, Joann; sons, Dan and Larry; daughter, Desiree; brothers, Olin and Cecil; and three grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. tomorrow at St. Ann's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial Valley of the temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1991]

**Campbell, William**, of Honolulu, a retired employee at Terminal Transportation, died Wednesday in Honolulu. Campbell, 75, was born in Kamuela, Hawaii. He is survived by brother, McKinney K. Services: noon Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 1991]

CANADA, JERALD EDWARD, 40, of Pukalani, Maui, died Nov. 22, 1991. He was born in Hoods, N.M., and was a member of the Maui Community Theater and Likelike Mountaineering Club. He was employed by Lopaka's Bar & Grill. Survived by mother, Triona M. Bingham, and stepfather, Donald of California; brothers, James E. of Kansas and Don R. Bingham of Kentucky. Memorial service 1 p.m. tomorrow at Lopaka's Bar & Grill in Kahului. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

**CANADY, CHARLES "CHARLIE" NAYLAND,** 56, of Kailua, died April 7, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retail merchant. Survived by companion, Lois A. Raynor; son,

Charles N. Jr.; daughters, Cassandra N. and Charmaine N.; three grandchildren; brothers, Daniel of Virginia and David of Honolulu; sister, Muriel Anderson. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Borthwick Mortuary in charge. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1991]

Canha, Grace L., of Haiku, Maui, died Thursday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Canha, 81, was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by sons, August, Jr., Jordan and Abraham S.; daughters, Sylvia Perreira and Anita Sing; brother, John Leval; 11 grandchildren and six grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph's church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Monday. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial in the Church Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 1991]

Canha, Rose V. "Dude", of Honolulu, formerly of Lahaina died Saturday in Kaiser Hospital. Canha, 78, was born in Puunene, Maui. She is survived by sons, Conrad and Timothy; daughter, Josephine Gouveia; sisters Flora Villaverde and Lucille Rutledge; and several grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Service: 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's on Maui. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]

CANIABIRAL, RICARDO, 80, of Honolulu, died March 19, 1991. He was born in Asingan, Philippines. Survived by wife, Amrie; sons, Lucio B. brioso Jr., Clifford Brioso and Vincent Brioso; daughters, Mrs. Ben (Barbara) Carvalho, Mrs. Mary (ALbeta) Quakenbush, Mrs. Ful (Marie) Sumagaysay; Mrs. Andrea Finley; 34 grandchildren and eight grandchildren, Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park, Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 March 1991]

CANIONERO, MELVIN "MEL" EUGENE, 48, of Honalo, Hawaii, died Feb. 10, 1991. He was born on Oahu and was a bus driver for Yamaguchi Bus service, Keauhou-Mauka. Survived by wife, Eileen of Honalo; children, Luncia, Anastasia and Sir Richard, Casimero of Saudi Arabia, Richard and Charmaine of North Carolina; stepsons. Dennis and Derek Ancheta; father, Harold Canionero of Honolulu; two grandchildren; brothers, Angelo, Lloyd, Dwight, Audie and Chey, all of Honolulu; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Tuesday at St. Paul Catholic Church; service 11 .m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick-Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 February 1991]

Cano, Maura, died Tuesday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Can, 20, was born in Delano Calif. Cano, 20, was born in Delano, Calif. She is survived by mother, Evelyn Gapero; stepfather, Pedro Gapero Sr.; brother, Pedro Gapero JR.; and sister, Kaelonani Gapero. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Grace Bible Church. Scattering of ashes; 7 a.m. Tuesday at Maalaea Harbor. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 August 1991]

**CANO, WATAJEEN HINANO,** 44, of Honolulu, died Oct. 4, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Arma Pomroy Fonseca; father, Wilfred Watanabe; stepmother, Frances Watanabe; paternal grandfather, Massao Tanaka; sisters, Mrs. Dennis (Nancee) Ching, Kanani Fonseca and Mrs. Curt (DeeDee) Watnabe; brother, Donn Watanabe; aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 11 a.m. Saturday at Iolani School Chapel; service 1

p.m. Private burial. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [The Honolulu Advertiser 8 October 1991]

CANONIO, HILARIO HERIMAL, 89, of Wahiawa, died Aug. 23, 1991. He was born in Cebu, Philippines, and was a member of the United Visayan Hinabangay and Wahiawa Rainbow Club, survived by sons. Richard Kuapahi, Larry; daughter, Mrs. Vic (Beatrice) Calizo; 18 grandchildren and 16 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8 to 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; Mass 8:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

Canopin, Maxima A., of Waianae died on July 16 in Wahiawa General Hospital. Canopin, 86, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by sons, Alfredo and Dennis; daughters Consolacion Popa, Pauline Torres, Dolores Reeves, Sophie Ah Loy and Valerie Hagerty, and many grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Thursday at Sacred Hearts Church Waianae. Call rom-6 to 9 p.m. Prayer services: 10:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Chapel. Call after 9 a.m. Burial to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 July 1991]

CANRIGHT, BEA SCWALLIE, 76, of Kaneohe, died March 6, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a piano teacher in Windward Oahu for 40 years. Survived by sons, William Schwaille of Kailua and Robert Schwaillie of Florida; daughter, Marguerite Wolter of New Jersey; brother, Leon Thevenin of Puakou; sister, Sister Julie Louise of Sacred heart Convent; eight grandchildren. Private family service. No flowers. Memorial donations to American Cancer Society, Windward Unit. Arrangements by Hawaiian memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 March 1991]

CANTORNA, ALFONSO CACHOLA, 82, of Honolulu, died June 15, 1991. He was born in Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by wife, Cipriana Cantorna; son, Tito; daughter, Lilia Espejo; four grandchildren; brothers, Harris of Germany, Felino of Maui and Benjamin; cousins, nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call from 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Co-Catheral of St. Theresa; service 10 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1991]

CANUBIDA, DAVID LLANTO, 80, of Ewa Beach, died Sept. 20, 1991. He was born in Cebu, Philippines, and retired from Del Monte Pineapple Plantation on Molokai after 46 years. Survived by wife, Buenaventurada Canubida; sons, Carlos and Victor; daughters, Mercedes Mandawe, Teresita Bliss, and Sophia Iaukea; 19 grandchildren and a great-grandchild; nephews, nieces, and cousins. Friends may call from 9:45 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church; service 11 a.m. Burial 12:15 p.m. at Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 1991]

**CAPERMA, SANTOS,** 78, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Aug. 30, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was a self-employed gardener. Survived by brother, Paulino Caperma of the Philippines; personal representative, Terry Sadler of Haena. Service 10 a.m. Friday at Lima Hull Gardens Haena. Private scattering of ashes. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

**CAPLILI, TIRZO,** 84, of Papaaloa, Hawaii, died June 26, 1991. He was born in Alcala, Cagayan, Philippines, and was a retired laborer for the former Laupahoehoe Sugar Co. Survived by nieces and nephews on the Mainland and in the Philippines. Friends may call from 9 to 10 a.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 June 1991]

**Capral, Liam J.,** of Honolulu died Monday at home. Capral, 19, was born in New York. He is survived by parents Albert and Valerie Kearney-Oliveira; brothers Joseph and Patrick Oliveira; sister Elizabeth Oliveira; and by his grandparents. Mass: 11:45 a.m. Saturday at Blessed Sacrament Church. Call after 10:30 a.m. Inurnment; Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 January 1991]

**CARBONEL, ALBERTO** also known as **ROBERTO CARBONEL**, 89, of Lihue, Kauai, formerly of Kapaa died Sept. 4, 1991. He was born in Mangal, Pangasinan, Philippines, and was a retired foreman with the federal environment. Survived by sons, Onofro Carbonel, Barandol Boris, both of the Philippines; daughters, Calamba Lnguna, Senanda Carbonel and Prodecia Carbonel, all of the Philippines. Graveside service 10 a.m. Thursday at Koloa Community Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 1991]

CARDONA, EUFROCINA JAVIER, 82, of Waipahu, died April 10, 1991. She was born in Narvacan, Ilocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by husband, Andres; sons, Ben, Alejo, Patricio and Frank; daughters, Mrs. Visitacion Panajon of Nevada, Mrs. Elena Quitevis and Mrs. Basilia Palma of Maui; sister, Francisca Javier of the Philippines; 16 grandchildren and two greatgrandchildren. Friends may call 5:30 to 8 p.m. Monday at St. Joseph Church; service 6 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1991]

CARDONA, JUANITO, 84, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Sept. 6, 1991. He was born in Kekaha, Kauai, and was a retired zoo and groundskeeper with Coco Palms Hotel. Survived by daughter, Jeanette Hartley of Illinois; hanai daughter, Dorothy Gonsalves; son, Harold of California; eight grandchildren; seven hanai grandchildren; sisters, Sophie Rodrigues and Josephine Lazario, both of California; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 to 9:45 a.m. Friday at St. Catherine's Catholic Church; Mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at church cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1991]

**CARDOVA, MARY,** 72, of Honolulu, died March 22, 1991. She was born in Hilo, Hawaii. Survived by daughter, Emily Corriera; five grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; sisters, Virginia and Elizabeth; a nephew. Friends may call 9 to 11:40 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary; mass at noon at Our Lady of Peace Cathedral. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 March 1991]

CARDUS, SYLVANA SPINOLA, 92, of Honolulu, died March 31, 1991. She was born in Onomea, Hawaii. Survived by sons, Gilbert and Douglas; daughter, Lorraine DeMello; 10 grandchildren 11 great-grandchildren; brother Herbert Spinola; sisters, Mathida Santos, Hazel Spinola, Regina Ruis and Florence Hess; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at Star of the Sea Catholic Church; service 11:45 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire.

Entombment 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 1991]

CARIAGA, MARCELA, 65, of Kunia, died Nov. 9, 1991. She was born in Badoc, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a member of the Badoc Pinili Association. Survived by husband, Bentura Cariaga; sons, Ernesto, Flor of Nevada; daughter, Mrs. Stanley (Terisita) Fagarang; brother, George Pagatpatan; 11 grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren; nieces; nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 7:30 to 9:30 a.m. Saturday; service 9:30 a.m. Burial 10 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1991]

**CARIASO, ANTONIO,** 77, of Hilo, formerly of Kona, died Jan. 22, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was a retired farm worker. No known survivors. Friends may call 9:30 to 10 a.m. tomorrow at Alae Cemetery Pavilion; graveside service 10 a.m. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1991]

**Carismith, Curtis W.,** who died Nov. 22 in a windsurfing accident, was a graduate of the Harvard University Law School, and the University Of Hawaii Law School. Incorrect information was provided by the mortuary for the obituary published Nov. 27. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

**Carl J., Abbate,** of Kihei, Maui, died yesterday at home. Abbate, was born in Chicago. He is survived by wife Evelyn; sons Carl, Clifford, Chris and Joseph; daughters Rosanne and Dee Abbate, Patsy Stromme and Debbie Partlow; grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Rosary: 6:45 p.m. tomorrow at St, Theresa's Church; mass at 7 p.m. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 July 1991]

**Carlisle, Mary P.,** of Honolulu died Sunday at home. Carlisle, 80, was born in Hawaii. She is survived by brother Harry K. Piltz and hanai son Wayne P.K. Waterman. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at Star of the Sea Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1991]

Carlos, John J., of Kailua, a retired lieutenant colonel of the U.S. Air Force and a retired employee of New York Telephone Co., died Monday in Castle Hospital. Carlos, 71, was born in New York City. He is survived by wife Dorothy M.; son John R.; daughters Barbara Carlos and Patricia Hoke; brother, William; and five grandchildren. Mass: 2 p.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony's Church in Kailua. Call after 1 p.m. Graveside services: 9:30 a.m. Friday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 June 1991]

**Carlson, Jean L.B.,** of Honolulu, wife of the late U.S. Air Force Gen. Oscar F. Carlson, died Tuesday in Tripler Hospital. Carlson, 70, was born in Minnesota. She is survived by a nephew and two nieces. Memorial services are pending. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 January 1991]

**CARLSON, JEAN LOIS BERG,** 70, of Honolulu, died Jan. 15, 1991. She was born in Minnesota and was the widow of former Air force Gen. Oscar F. Carlson. Survived by daughter, Branda; nephew, Niles Peterson; nieces, Mari Wehde and Karin Kevine. Service over the ashes

10 a.m. Saturday at the Elks Club. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Service. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 1991]

CARNES, CHARLES ANTHONY, 35, of Honolulu, died Nov. 5, 1991. He was born in Omaha, Neb., and was a registered nurse. Survived by companion, Steve Orr; mother, Antoinette of Nebraska; sisters, Lisa Elliot of Missouri and Teri Iverson of Nebraska. Private service. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 November 1991]

Carney Lucille, of Wailana, wife of the late Theo H. Davies & Co. executive Robert Carmey died, Wednesday in Oakland California. Carney, 80 is survived by stepson, Kemo and stepdaughter Sue Way. Memorial services will be held next February at the Outrigger Canoe Club. Memorial donations suggested to Mother Rice KCAA Preschool, 2707 S. King St. 96826. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 December 1991]

**CARREIRA, ALEXANDER,** 75, of Lihue, died Sept. 13, 1991. He was born in Hanamaulu and was a machinist foreman retired from Lihue Sugar Plantation Co. Survived by wife, Helen; daughter, Brenda Hodges of Waipahu; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 1 to 4 p.m. tomorrow at Immaculate Conception Church; mass follows. Burial at Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 1991]

**Carrick, Miriam L., of** Honolulu died Wednesday in Queen's hospital. Carrick, 72, was born in Madison, Ind. She is survived by brother, Urbie Simonton. Services: 1 p.m. Monday at the national Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the American Cancer Society or to the American Lung Association. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 1991].

Carrieria, Ronald A., of Pepeekeo, Hawaii, who died Friday in a traffic accident on Hawaii Belt Road 10 miles north of the Hilo, will be remembered in wake services at 7 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary. Call the Mortuary after 6 p.m. Mass: 10 a.m. Saturday at Good Shepherd Catholic Church in Honomu, Hawaii. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. Carreria, 24, a military engineer with the U.S. Army in Germany, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife, Simone; parents, Ronald and Melicia; brothers, Florencio and Steven; sister, Ronell, and grandmother, Julia Polelia. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 1991]

Carrilo, Betty A., of Kapaa, Kauai, a district resource teacher in music, died Sunday in Wilcox Memorial Hospital. Carillo, 50, was born in Philadelphia. She is survived by husband, Melvin; sons Sean, Christopher and Darryl; daughter, Melissa; father Melvin Perkins; brother, Llewellyn Perkins; and a grandchild. Wake service: 7:30 p.m. tonight at Borthwick Kauai Mortuary .Chapel; call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 4 p.m. Wednesday at Kapaa Missionary Church. Call from 3:30 p.m. Burial to follow at Kauai Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 1991]

CARRIZOSA, MICHAEL ANTHONY "BIG MIKE", 29, of Waianae, died Jan. 2, 1991. He was born in Aiea. Survived by father, Philip Carrizosa Sr.; mother, Margaret L.H. Carrizosa; brothers, Philip Carrizosa Jr., Christopher Gonsalves, Gary Gonsalves, Dean Gonsalves, Manuel Gonsalves, Moses Phillips of Molokai, Ambrocio Rubin; sisters, Blossom Carrizosa Marinas,

Kim Haupu, Lorna J. Gonsalves, June Phillips of Hilo, Annie Rubin; uncles; nieces; nephews; cousin; aunts; friends. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the Kaala View Baptist Church; service 10 a.m. casual attire. Arrrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

Carroll, Paul R., of Pearl City, a retired supervisor at Kapalama Shipyard, died Thursday in Pali Momi HospitaL Carroll, 74, was born in Garfield, Utah. He is survived by wife Ellen L.; sons Gerald and Douglas Miki; daughters Lanakila Hiromoto and Kiinani Carroll; 10 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Graveside services: noon Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 May 1991]

**Carter, Frances L.,** of Liliha, a retired office manager of White Sewing Machine Agency of Hawaii and a resident manager of Ala Wai Terrace, died May 25 in Honolulu. Carter, 93, was born in New Bedford, Mass. She is survived by son Dick Hedlund; four grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services will not be held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 June 1991]

CARTER, REBECCA KEHAULANI, 71, of Honolulu, died Jan. 16, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was an employment counselor. She was also active with senior citizen groups. Survived by sisters, May M. Haili of Hilo, Mrs. Rayder (Lucille) Jfeldal of Washington state, Mary Makaena and Mrs. Henry (Grace P.) Lum of Honolulu and Mrs. Henry (Kauilani) Chun; brothers, Joseph R. and Alfred of Hilo; nieces; nephews; cousins; grandnieces and grandnephews. Service 1 p.m. Wednesday at Homelani Memorial Park, Hilo. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 January 1991]

CARVALHO, ALFRED, 66, of Honokaa, Hawaii, died June 4, 1991. He was born in Paauhau. Hawaii, and retired as a building and grounds maintenance worker for Honokaa Hospital. Survived by wife, Elizabeth; sons, Roger of Hilo, Ray and Ricky; daughter. Cheryl Viernes of Paauilo; brother, George of Hilo; sister. Helen Olafson of Washington, sisters-in-law, Asayo Carvalho, and Dorothy Carvalho of California; nieces and nephews; six grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. tomorrow at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church in Honokaa; Mass 7 p.m. Or call 10 to 10:45 a.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary. Casual attire.' Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 June 1991]

CARVALHO, EZEKIEL LIMA, 86, of Honolulu, died Aug. 30, 1991. He was born in Hilo, Hawaii and was retired from Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard Shop #56. Survived by wife, Ida M. Carvalho; son, Herbert C; daughter. Bertha Newsome; brothers. Adam, Jacintho, Augustine, David, Frankie and Joaquin Perrira; sisters, Cecelia Mattos, Eva Camara, Barbara De Mello and Dorothy Carvalho; five grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 11:20 a.m. Saturday at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; Mass 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 11:45 a.m. at Greenhaven Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

**Carvalho, Henry,** is also survived by brother, Frankie, whose name was not listed by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 May 1991]

**Carvalho, Henry,** of Pearl City, who died Sunday in Queen's Hospital from injuries suffered in an auto accident, will be remembered in services at 11:30 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary.

Call from 9 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. Carvalho, 71, a retired employee of Pearl Harbor Naval Base Police and a security guard, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife, rose K; son, Henry Jr.; daughters, Linda Chong and Hareen Bayudan; brothers, Ezekiel, Adam, Jacintho, Augustine and David Carvalho and Joaquin Perreira; sisters, Cecelia Mattos, Eva Camara, Barbara De Emllo and Dorothy Carvalho; and two grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 1991]

CARVALHO, JAMES MICHAEL "J.C." "KIMO", 41, of Aiea, died Nov. 2, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a field representative for the Hawaii State Teachers Association. Survived by mother, Aloha N. Racelis Carvalho of Keaau, Big Island; brothers, Raymond G. II of hilo, Mark A. of Hilo and Douglas MacArthur Racelis of the Philippines; sister, Maria V. of Honolulu; grandmother, Vivencia Racelis of Hilo; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call after 10 a.m. Saturday at Newman Center, University of Hawaii; memorial service 11 a.m. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

Carvalho, Michael D., of Ainaloa Subdivision, Hawaii, who died Saturday in Hilo Hospital, will be remembered in wake services at 7 p.m. tomorrow at the Seventh Day Adventist Church in Hilo. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 9:30 a.m. Sunday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial Ale cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. Carvalho, 30, was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife Marilou S., sons, Michael D. II; daughter, Michellie A. and Marie J.; parents, Santos D. and Judith Ann; brothers, Benjamin N., Edward C and kurt R.; sisters, Lisa K. Kealoha and JoAnn R. Carvalho, and grandparents Manuel H. Carvalho and Julia Rezentes. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 1991]

CARVALHO, RICHARD CIDADE SR., 73, of Waianae, died June 8, 1991. He was born in Wailuku. Survived by wife, Lena Carvaiho; daughters, Evangeline Freitas of California, Carol Ann Vierra and Florence Cabrera of California; brothers, Robert and Kenneth; sisters, Florence Robertson, Catherine Amick and Angle Colbum; seven grandchildren and six greatgrandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 8 to 11 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

Carvalho, Richard O., of Waianae died Saturday in Island Nursing Home. Carvalho, 73, was born in Wailuku. He is survived by wife Lena; daughters Evangeline Freitas, Carol Ann Vierra and Florence Cabrera; brothers Robert and Kenneth; sisters Florence Roberttson, Catherine Amick and Angie Colburn, seven grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 June 1991]

Carvalho, Walter J. "Jumbo", of Pahoa, Kauai, a retired construction laborer and a greeter at Pahoa Sacred Hearts Catholic Church, died Monday in Hilo Hospital. Carvalho, 66, was born in Hilo. He is survived by son, Walter J. Jr.; daughters, Sandra Menza, Stella V. Kawaauhau and Amber-Lei Santos-Bras; brothers, Alexander, Raymond J.and Benjamin; sisters, Hazel Ferreira and Wilden Tavares, and 11 grandchildren. Prayer services: 7:30 p.m. today at Memorial Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 12:15 p.m. tomorrow at S. Joseph's Catholic Church. Call after

10 a.m. Burial: Hawaii Veteran cemetery No. 2 Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1991]

Casapangan, Francisco, of Wahiawa died Oct. 8 in Wahiawa Hospital. Casapangan, 76, was born in Lihue. He is survived by brothers Augustine and Domingo Lorenzo; and sisters Soledad C. Damo, Bevancia Agbulos, Juanita Merrilfield, Josephine Lorenzo, Berlina Mindoro and Evelyn Delos Reyes. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Friday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

CASH, ALEXANDER KAUKINI "ALIKA" "SONNY" JR., 68, of Honolulu, died Nov. 8, 1991. He was born in Waiakea, Big Island, and was a member of the Musicians Association of Hawaii, director of Water Sports at the Hilton Hawaiian Village Hotel and skipper of the Ali Ali Kai I and II. Survived by daughters, Gwendolyn P. of Nevada and Terri C.H. Mendoza; two grandsons; two granddaughters; a great-grandson; sisters, Aileen Barrett, Charlotte Tamarra and Sylvia L.M.; brother, Rolland K.; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Thursday at the mortuary; service 9:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 November 1991]

**Cash, Judyth M.P.,** of Honolulu, formerly of Hackson Springs, N.C. died Sunday in Pinehurst N.C. Cash, 54 is survived by sons, Timothy G. Philip and Thomas; daughter, Leah Santourain; mother Judyth T.P. Mulkins; brother, Philip Parsons; sister, Iris Smith; and five grandchildren. Services will be held tomorrow in Jackson Springs. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

CASINO, ESPERANZA CABUSAS, 65, of Kailua-Kona, Hawaii, died Sept. 10, 1991. She was born in the Philippines and was a homemaker. Survived by husband, Jose Sr.; sons, Jose Jr. of the Philippines, Mariano, Efren and Artemio; daughters, Mrs. Ben (Lucia) Rallos and Mrs. Constante (Maria) Garcia of the Philippines; Mrs. Faustino (Leonida) Transfiguracion and Mrs. Urs (Lourdes) Hartman; sisters, Isabel Cervana, Ikkang Cabusas and Maura Casino, all of the Philippines; nine grandchildren. Friends may call from 5 p.m. Sunday for an all-night wake at residence, 74-5209 Kihawahine Place; prayers 7 p.m. Or call Monday 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. at St. Michael's Church in Kailua-Kona; Mass 9:30 a.m. Burial at Hualalai Memorial Park in Holualoa. Casual attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 1991]

Cassidy, Lawrence J., of Honolulu, a retired Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard foreman, died on July 16 in Kaiser Moanalua Skilled Nursing Facility. Cassidy, 68, was born in Kansas City, Mo. He is survived by wife Edith; son Ed; brother John; sisters Margaret Smithyman, Geraldine Reunions, Marcella Roach, Maureen Williamson and Helen Nash. Private services were held. Memorial donations suggested to the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 July 1991]

Castaneda, Cesar, of Hayward, Calif., formerly of Honolulu, died May 23 in Hayward. Castaneda, 50, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Carol; sons Cavin and Cory; daughter Cindy Dennison; brother Don; sisters Norma Vinluan and Nancy Kang; and a grandchild. Memorial services: 4:30 p.m. Saturday at the Nawiliwili Small Boat Harbor. His ashes will be scattered following the services. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 June 1991]

CASTBERG, ROBERT STABELL, 78, died recently in Sonoma, California. He was born in St. Paul, Minn. and was buyer and general manager for Watumull's and Liberty House for 20 years. Survived by son, Anothony D. of Hilo; daughter, Susan Christ of California; three grandchildren; brother, Ralph of California. Private cremation .service held. Arrangements by Duggan's Mission Chapel in Sonoma, Calif. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1991]

**Castelo, Frederico,** Of Honolulu died Feb. 5 in Beverly Manor Convalescent Center. Castelo, 74, was born in Kilauea, Kauai. He is survived by brothers Ernest and Manuel Badayos and sisters Kay Aiello, Clara Sojot, Dolores Elemia, Olivia Moeller, Florence McKinney and Priscilla Fuentes. Services: 3 p.m. Friday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1991]

CASTILLO, CASIMERO ASUNCION, 81, of Honolulu, died Jan, 1, 1991. He was born in Philippines and retired from Leahi Hospital. Survived by wife, Fidencia N. Castillo; brother, Faustino of the Philippines; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. to noon Monday; service noon. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

CASTILLO, CECELIA WALKER, 70, of Wahiawa, died Nov. 11, 1991. She was born in Kona, Hawaii. Survived by husband, Alehandro S. Castillo; sons, Andrew of California and Dennis; daughters. Mrs. David (Ethel-wynne) Moriyama, Mrs. Wayne (Laura) Sakamoto of California, Mrs. Sylvia Oshiro of California, Mrs. Eileen Kagehiro and Sheila; brothers, Cecil W. Walker Jr. of Hilo, Edward Walker of Waimea, Clarence and Herman Walker, Raymond Walker of Hilo; sisters, Violet Walker of Hilo, Mrs. Bob (Shirley) Cruz of California, Mrs. Betty Jane Kali of Kauai; 11 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Our Lady of Sorrows Church: service 7 p.m. Or call from 8:30 to 9:30 a.m. Friday: service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1991]

CASTILLO, MAXIMINA ORQUE, 89, of Ewa died March 23, 1991. She was born in Pasuquin, Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a member of Sacred Hearts Society. Survived by sons, Andres of Oregon, Antonia; daughters, Mrs. Hermenegildo (Solidad) Cadang, Mrs. Patrcio (Ciara) Aguada, Mrs. Guerney (Agustina) Preston of California; sister, Mercedes O. Barayuga; 20 grandchildren; 28 great-grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Immaculate Conception Church; mass 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 1991]

CASTILLO, PETRA YERI, 99, of Las Vegas, Nevada, died Jan. 5, 1991 She was born in Sinait, Illocos Sur, Philippines. Survived by sons, Thomas and Rodney; daughters, Felomina De Peraita, Mrs. Reginald (Carmen) Miranda, Mrs. Johnny (Helen) Nigrana and Mrs. Virgilio (Estreleta) Cabasug; 22 grandchildren; 39 great-grandchildren; six great-great-grandchildren; sister, Florencia Bautista of the Philippines; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. or call 9 to 9:45 a.m. Monday at St. Anthony's Catholic Church; mass 9:45 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 January 1991]

CASTRO, ANNA SPENCER, 87, of Waipahu, died Nov. 8, 1991. She was born in Hawi and was a member of the Women's Relief Society of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints, Waipahu Ward. Survived by sons, Wilfred and Lawrence; daughters, Pearl Cummings and Patricia fountain; 16 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brother, Samuel Spencer. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints Waipahu Ward. Or 8 to 9 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Service 9 a.m. Internment at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 November 1991]

CASTRO, ARTHUR GILBERT, 62, of Honolulu, died Nov. 20, 1991. He was born in Honolulul and retired from the Star-Bulletin. Survived by brothers, Stanley, Douglas, Leroy and James; sister, Violet Gomes; nieces, nephews and uncle. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Wednesday at Our Lady of the Mount Catholic Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Kaiulani Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1991]

Castro, Feliciano P., of Puna, Hawaii, who died in a traffic accident in Puna last week, will be remembered in services together with David Paakaula, who died in the same accident. Wake services will be held at 7 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friends may call again Saturday from 9 a.m. Services at 10 a.m. Burial in Alae Cemetery; No flowers. Casual attire. Castro, a plumber, was 18 and was born in Honolulu. Ho is survived by mother Art Pacheco and stepfather Art Pacheco. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 July 1991]

CASTRO, RUTH LEILANI CORREA, 62, of Hilo, died June 10, 1991. She was born in Hilo and was a cashier for KTA Super Stores. Survived by daughters, Susan Wehrsig and Beverly Nau; son, Boyd; sisters, Ethel Brown, Anita Degele, Dorothy "Dolly" Aina, Betty Okamoto and Phyllis Jardin; brother, Joseph Correa Jr.; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

Castro, Virginia K., of Honolulu died Thursday at home. Castro, 69, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Daniel W. Jr. and Dennis P.; daughter Diane A. Wolter; brothers John and Elmer Miller: sisters Kapiolani Toledo and Daisy Weaver; and several grandchildren and greatgrandchildren. Graveside Services: 11 a.m. Tuesday at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

CASUGA, TIMOTEO DUCLAYAN, 97, of Kahuku, died June 22, 1991. He was born in San Fernando, La Union, Philippines, and retired from Kahuku Sugar Plantation. Survived by sons, Armenio, Jose, Johnny; daughters, Phyllis Capanas, Emilla Valdez, Laurita Arreola, Rosita Vidmar of Maryland; 18 grandchildren and 21 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. today at St. John the Apostle & Evangalist Church; service 7 p.m. Or call from noon to 1p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park, Waipio; service 1 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 June 1991]

**Caswell, Archie J.,** of Pearl City died Saturday in Pali Momi Hospital. Caswell, 69, was born in Wailuku, Maui. He is survived by wife Bertha P.; sons James A.; daughter Thyra A.; brothers Douglas, Harvey, Edmund and John Vasper; sister Shirley Cook; and three grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Tuesday at Blessed Sacrament

Church. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kanoehe. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1991]

CATAO-BAUMGARDENER, JOSEPHINE ASUNCION, 54, of Waipahu, died March 8, 1991. She was born in Waipahu and was a nurse aide at St. Francis Medical Center. Survived by sons, Gary Catao of New York, Michael Catao and David Baumgardener; hanai sons, John S. Pappas; brother, Amteo Catao of Nevada; sisters, Mrs. Magno (Gorgonia) Embaizado and Mrs. Tornino (Erinia) Daydondon, both of the Philippines, Carol Pancipani, Mrs. Tsukumo (Bessie V.C.) Kawakami, Rufina C. Hancock of Pennsylvania; nieces and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph Church; mass 6:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1991]

CATES, ROBERT EMMETT JR., 50, of Kailua, died Aug. 29, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was former head coach of the Lanikila Canoe Club and former president and head coach of the Kailua Canoe Club. Survived by wife, Molly M. Mosher-Cates; sons, Robert E. III., Charles L., John "Randy," Leon P. Mosher, Aaron H. and Trevor K.; daughter, Dorothy Shiewe; three grandchildren; father, Robert E. Sr.: brothers, John"Jay" and James. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Saturday at St. Christopher's Episcopal Church, Kailua; service 10 a.m. Scattering of ashes 11 a.m. at Kailua Beach Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 September 1991]

CATHCART, EDWIN ANDREW POAHA, 68, of Honolulu, died Oct. 31, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Clarice R. Cathcart; son, Edwin Jr. of Florida; daughter, Catherine of California; a grandson; mother, Charlotte Perry; step-mother, Vannie Cathcart; sisters, Charlotte and Mrs. Robert (Yvonne) Notley; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 10-a.m. Burial, with military honors, at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 1991]

Cathcart, Elmer J. "Al", of Honolulu, an insurance agent at American Mutual Underwriters Ltd., died Friday at home. Cathcart, 76, was born in New York. He is survived by wife M. Lynn; son, Douglas k.; daughter, Brabara J. Pregill; brother, Robert, three grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. Friday at the Waikiki Elks Lodge #616. Ashes will be scattered. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 December 1991]

CATHCART, HAROLD LONO, 60, of Molokai, died Jan. 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of Hawaiian Golf Club. Survived by wife, Frances K. Niau-Cathcart; sons, Harold A.L. of Maui and Brian M.; daughter, Mrs. Earl (Terry A. Cathcart) Young of California; mother, Martha K. Cathcart; brothers, Thomas and Michael; sister, Mrs. Harry (Elizabeth) Hanchett; five grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 January 1991]

**CATHCART, MARTHA KAMAKANI,** 84, of Kailua, died Sept. 20, 1991. She was born in Lahaina. Survived by sons, Thomas E. of Molokai and Michael A.; daughter, Mrs. Harry (Elizabeth K.) Hanchett of Molokai; nine grandchildren; sisters, Kainoa Totten, Ruth Romaras, Mary Maluyo of Hilo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8 to 10 a.m. Friday at

Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 1991]

**CAVACO, PATRICK F.,** 69, of Honolulu, died Aug. 30, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from the Air Force and as general manager of GTE-Automotive Electric. Survived by wife, Frances Rosa "Skippy" Cavaco; daughters, Patricia Kessinger and Catherine Peloso; four grandchildren. Graveside service 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 1991]

Cavasso, Elsie F.C., of Kailua died yesterday at home. Cavasso, 66, was born in Jersey City, N.J. She is survived by sons, Cam, Joel and David; brother, Charles Campbell; sister, Jane Barbour; and four grandchildren. Services will be private. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to St. Francis Hospice or to First Assembly of God Church. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 May 1991]

Cavin, Joshua J., infant son of Michael Cavin and Leona Yoro of Honolulu, died Feb. 3 in Kapiolani Hospital. The baby was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by brother Mike E.; sister Crystal, and grandparents Donald C. and Maria Garcia and Virginia Fermahin. Services: 10 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burail: Greehaven Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

Cayetano E. and Sadoy Evelyn D., of Waialua, who died Aug. 11 in a traffic accident on Kamehameha Highway north of Wahiawa, will be remembered in wake services from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Mass 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Michael's Church in Waialua. Call after 8:30 a.m. burial: Valley of the temples. Casual attire. The Sadoys were born in Sanchez, Mira, Cagayan, the Philippines, and are survived by son Nelson and three grandchildren. Sadoy, 79, is also survived by brother Cosme and sister, Florencia Cabulisan. His wife, 63, is also survived by brothers, Incencio, Cosme, Quirico and Tranquilino. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 1991]

**CELESTINO, PAUL AGNO,** 79, of Honolulu, died Dec. 30, 1990. He was born in Camiling, Tarlac, Philippines. Survived by wife, Rosalina P.; daughters, Patricia Owan, Rosemary and Leilani; sons, Melvin, Alvin and Efren; 10 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Monday; service 9:30 a.m. Burial at Valley of the temples Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 1991]

Celey, William, of Honolulu, a retired railroad constructor with the Santa Fe railroad, died Wednesday in Straub Hospital. Celey, 4, was born in Melpi, N.m. He is survived by wife, Cleta R., sons Billy Wayne; daughter, Kate Lynn Chamberlain; mother Daphine Burditt; brothers, Jerry and Bobby; sisters, Dorothy Reeves and Stanley Baldridge; and seven grandchildren. Services will be Monday in Amarillo, Texas. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Waikiki Baptist Church- Song Books, 424, Kuamoto St. Honolulu 96815. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 December 1991]

**CERVANTES, GEROGE,** 46, of West Yellowstone, Mont, died Hane 12, 1991. He was born in Hemet, Calif., and was a customer service representative for Western Airlines for 23 years. Survived by wife, Christine of Montana, mother, Josefine of California and Rose; brothers, Aturo, Jesse, Pete and Joe; nieces and nephews. Service early simmer in Montana. Ashes to be scattered in Montana. Mainland arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 March 1991]

CHA, GENOVIA TEOFISTA "SOPHIE", 69, of Honolulu, died Aug. 26, 1991. She was born in Cebu, Philippines and was a member of the United Visayan Hinbangay and Luvimi club. Survived by husband, Leopoldo Raso Cha; sons, Seraphin C. and Robert M. Bolosan, Charles of Maui; daughters, Mrs. Merle Orozco of California, Mrs. Arman (Linda) Yamada of Maui, Priscilla Bolosan of Kauai; brothers, Alberto Genovia of the Philippines, Santos Genovia; sister, Mary Genovia of Kauai; 23 grandchildren and 21 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Downtown Mrotuary; service 7:30 p.m. or call 8 to 10 a.m. Wednesday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaii State veterans Cemtery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 August 1991]

Cha, Teofista G. "Sophie", of Honolulu died Monday in Honolulu. Cha, 69, was born in Cebu, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Leopoldo R.; sons, Seraphin C. and Robert M. Bolosan and Charles Cha; daughters, Merle Orozco, Linda Yamada and Pricilla Bolosan; brother, Alberto and Santos Genovia; sister, Mary Genovia, 23 grandchildren and 21 greatgrandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Dowtown Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 31 August 1991]

CHAI, LUCY KAANAANA KAPELIELA, 79, of Honolulu, died Dec. 29, 1990. She was born in Kohala, Hawaii, and was a retired pineapple trimmer. Survived by sons, William Kanui of California, Joseph Mills Jr. and William Mills; daughters, Elizabeth McCullough of Washington and Beatrice Kauo: Stepsons, Calvin D., Melvin H., Thomas W. and Henry K. Chai; stepdaughers, Myra Kalai, Katherine Leftwich, Shirley Kaleikini and Geraldine Brown; Brothers, Solomn Kapeliela Sr. of Kaneohe, Manuel Kapeliela of Kona and Manoha Kapeliela of Kohala; sisters, Dolly Kapeliela and Jennie Casebro of Kohala; 50 grandchildren; 36 great-grandchildren. Graveside service 2 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hawaian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 1991]

**Chamberlain, Kekoa W.,** of Woodinville, Wash., formerly of Hawaii, died Feb. 18 in Anacortes, Wash. The child, 7 year-old son of William and Sherrie Chamberlain, was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by sisters Noelani and Kaliko, and Grandmother Evelyn. Services will be in Edmonds, Wash. Memorial donations are suggested to Corpus Christi Catholic Church in Edmonds. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 February 1991]

CHAN, HOLOAUMOKU PHYLLIS, 57, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1991. She was born in Honolulu a. She was born in Honolulu, died march 7, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a nurse retired from Kuakini Medical Center. Survived by father, Ernest Apana Tuck Chan; sister, Gay, Chan\_lorch; brothers, Ernest Gere Chan, Kenney Gere Chan; aunts, uncles; nieces and nephews; grandnieces; grandnephews; cousins. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Friday at Mililani

Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:15 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1991]

**Chang, Charles Y.N.,** of Honolulu, a retired manager at the former Oceanic Restaurant, died Friday in Kuakini Hospital. Chang, 72, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Violet y.; son Gary Y.T.; daughters carol Lum, Lynne O.C. Spencer and Laurie and Cora Chang; brother Richard, and sisters Wai Ing Henry, Mae Lum, Gladys, Wai How and Wai LAn Chang

Chang, Chun Hee, of Honolulu, also known as Mrs. Chin K. Chang, died Saturday at home. Chang, 96, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, Walter K., Raymond M. and William Y.; daughters Gretchen Ching and Edith Tom; 16 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services; 11:45 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 January 1991]

CHANG, EDNA WO OI, 81, of Halawa Heights, died Nov. 20, 1991. She was born in Kapaa, Kauai, and retired from Consolidated Amusement Company after 48 years of service. She was also the widow of Clarence Ah Eu Chang. Survived by daughter, Hong Yong (Dorothy) Lee; three grandchildren; sister, Lucy Leong. Friends may call from 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at St. Elizabeth's Episcopal Church; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 November 1991]

Chang, Edward K.F., of Honolulu a retired employee with the Office of the City Clerk, died Monday in St. Francis Hospital. Chang, 74, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Bernice C., sons, Wesley Y.S., Brian YK. And Bradley Y.C.; daughter, Debra W.K. and Luarie W.Y.; brothers, Wallace, Harold and Melvin; sisters, Henrietta Dang, Harriet Kam, Catherine tom and Loretta Choy, and four grandchildren. Services: 5:15 p.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 4 p.m. Inurnment will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Palolo Chinese Home or to St. Francis Medical Center. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 1991]

CHANG, ELEANOR MOMI, 71, of Honolulu, died Nov. 22, 1991. She was born in Kapaau, Norh Kohala. Survived by husband, Peter Leong Chang; son, Peter Leong Chang Jr.; daughters, Mrs. Ray (Patricia A.) Pruett and Glenora Reynolds; brothers, john Perez of Hoolehua, Molokai, Clement Perez of Kapaau and Gabriel Perez; sisters, Mrs. Matilda Sin of Kapaau, Mrs. Joseph (Florence) Perreira, Mrs. Charlotte Smith, Mrs. Clarence (Katherine) Crabbe and Mrs. Manuel (Loretta) Canonizado; two grandsons; nieces and nephews. Private memorial service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

CHANG, ELLEN MEW YUN, 88, of Honolulu, died April 21, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Walter (Veima) Chock, Mrs. Richard (Eunice) Ching, and Mrs. Howard (Audrey) Hee; daughter-in-law, Evelyn Wong Chang; sisters, Jessie Chang, Margaret Yee, Mrs. Milton Y.S. (Edith) Lee of California, Mrs. Joseph (Laura) Kealalio; seven grandchildren, four great-grandchildren; nephews and nieces. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary; service at noon. Casual attire. No flowers. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 1991]

CHANG, ELLEN MEW YUNG, 88, of Honolulu, died April 21, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Walter (Velma) Chock, Mrs. Richard (Eunice) Ching and Mrs. Howard (Audrey) Hee; sisters, Jessie Chang, Margaret Yee, Mrs. Milton Y.S. (Edith) Lee of California and Mrs. Joseph (Laura) Kealalio; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 1991]

**Chang, Fung Lau,** of Honolulu died Sept. 22 in Hale Nani Hospital. Chang, 93, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by stepson Alvin; stepdaughter Virginia Au; sisters Lani L. Ching, Chan L. Wong and Tau, Seep and Moi; and four grandchildren. Graveside services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1991]

CHANG, HARRY TEK KWON, 86, of Honolulu, died Sept. 6, 1991. He was born in China and retired from the Hawaii Medical Service Association and was a member of the Good Samaritan Episcopal Church, Sam Heong Society and Oo Sak Kee Loo Society. Survived by sons, Wallace K.C. and Frederick K.Y.; daughters, June C.H.C, Wong. Mrs. Frank (Shirley B.K.) Kelley of Colorado and Kathleen C. Watt of California; brother, Milton T.H.; sister, Mrs. Sau Loo (Annie S.Y.) Loo; 10 grandchildren and three great-grandchildren; nephews and nieces. Friends may call 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Manoa Chinese Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1991]

Chang, Henry K.C., of Honolulu, a retired employee of Hawaiian Eletric Co., died Monday in Honolulu. Chang, 81, was born in Waipio Valley, Hawaii. He is survived by sons Douglas Y.H. and Donald Y.T.; sisters Muria Kong, Rosalyn Ho and Marguerite Pang; a grandchild; and a great-grandchild. Services: 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Advertiser 11 October 1991]

Chang, John K., of Honolulu retired from federal employee, died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Chang, 61, was in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Elizabeth; son John K. Jr.; daughters Elizabeth P. Chang, Florence U. Gartrell, Johanna K. Thoene and Johnnie N. Dano; brothers Henry Eli and Francis Sing; sisters Alma Sing, Maile Aiu and Rosina Akimoto, and 14 grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Friday at Valley of the Temples Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 January 1991]

Chang, John K.I. "Iwane", of Hilo former owner of Hilo Sporting Goods and Puueo Poi Factory and an avid sportsman, died Saturday in Hilo Hospital. Chang, 61, was born in Waipio valley, Hawaii. He is survived by brothers Leslie Gordon and Delbert; and sister Pearl Chong. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Call after 5 p.m. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Friday at Homelani Cemetery. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1991]

**CHANG, JOSEPH J.L.,** 75, of Anaheim, Calif., died Jan. 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a former employee at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Betty K.P.; son, Garrick of Ewa Beach; daughters, Teena Yee and Bettina Hirata, both of California; brother, Albert of Wahiawa; sisters, Elsie Agustin of Honolulu and Rose Lau of Okinawa; six grandchildren. Service 19:15 a.m. tomorrow at Leahi Catamaran behind the Sheraton Waikiki

Hotel. Scattering of ashes. Casual attire. Call 681-5416 for more Information. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

CHANG, KAM KIU, 94, of Honolulu, died Sept. 17, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as a chef at the Halekulani Hotel. He was also a cook for Kapiolani Medical Center for Women and Children. Survived by wife, Kam Hung Lee Chang; sons, Geoffrey W.G. of California, Dennis W.N., Clifford W.S. and Milton W.H.; daughters, Mrs. Kenneth (Sylvia S.W.) Goo and Mrs. Francis (Amy S.M.) Guigui; 13 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; procession leaves 12:15 p.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1991]

**Chang, Kenneth Cheng,** whose obituary appeared in Friday's paper is survived among others, by brother Henry. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 August 1991]

Chang, Kenneth, of Aiea, a retired Federal government employee, died Monday at home. Cahng, 77, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Elaine V.; sons, Norman K.T. and Cedric K.H.; daughters, Jacqueline Nelson and Sandi Kollman; brothers, Harry, George, Edward and William; sisters, Dorothy Lum, Marion Aki,. Forence Lum, Laura Tomas, Daisy l. Akana and Nancy Lee, and six grandchildren. Mass: 11:15 a.m. Tuesday at Elizabeth' Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 1991]

**Chang, Kevin K.K.,** of Waipahu died Sunday in Pali Momi Hospital. Chang, 35, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by parents Howard K.S. and Lynette W.K.; brother Marvin K.K.; and sister carol K.C. Sato. Memorial services: 7 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Aloha attire. Due to family's religion, no flowers or monetary gifts. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

**CHANG, KUI KYAU LEE,** 98, of Honolulu, died Jan. 19, 1991. Survived by sons, William Y.O. of New York and Albert P.; brother, Harold Lee; sister, Alice Nutt; eight grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

Chang, Larry M., of Ewa Beach died Saturday in Castle Hospital. Chang, 26, was born in Okinawa. He is survived by parents, Lawrence and Kay K; sisters, Marion Strong, Polly Bjoken, Naomi Takushi and June lee; stepbrother, Anthony; stepsister Sharon Yamada; and grandmother Fumi Kaneshi. Services: 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 May 1991]

**CHANG, MADELEINE A.,** 90, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13, 1991. She was born in Hanalei, Kauai, and was retired from the Department of Education after 35 years of service. She was a member of the Hawaii State Teachers Association, Survived by husband, William; son, George; two grandchildren; niece and nephew. Mass 9:30 a.m. Thursday at St. Peter and Paul Catholic Church. Arrangements by Nuuanu Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 September 1991]

**CHANG, MADELEINE A.,** 90, of Honolulu, died Sept. 13, 1991. She was born in Hanalei, Kauai, and was a retired school teacher, having spent 35 years with the Department of Education. She was also a member of the American Association of Retired Persons and the Hawaii State

Teachers Association. Survived by husband, William; son, George; two grandchildren; a nephew and a niece. Mass 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at St. Peter and Paul Catholic Church. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary, [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

Chang, Matthew H.L., of Hilo, a retired salesman, died Monday in 17-Kona Hospital. Chang, 74, was born In Honokaa, Hawaii. He Is survived by sons; Philip and Lance; brothers Ah Hon, Ah Wing and Anthony; sister Dorothy Aki; and two grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel. Call from 1 to 1:45 p.m. Burial to follow at the Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 July 1991]

Chang, Robert Leong, 82, of Pearl City, died Aug. 17, 1991. He was born in Hanalei, Kauai. Survived by sons, Vernon R. of California and Alvin B.Q of Washington; daughters, Roberta S.K. of Omori and Sylvia S.H. Murakami; 13 grandchildren; a great-grandson; brother, Howard; sisters, Katherine Lee, Pany Ching-Shai, Emma Unabia and Edith Chow; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 to 11:45 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 11:45 a.m. Casual attire. Burial a Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 August, 1991

**Chang, Rodney K.S.N.,** of Honolulu, a GTE Hawaiian Tel employee, died Tuesday in Kaiser Hospital. Chang, 48, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by son Keoni; daughters Noenoe and Keala; father George; stepmother Constance; and sisters Daphne Lowe and Cecilia Chang. Private services will be held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 July 1991]

Chang, Shew J., of San Francisico died Monday in San Francisco. Chang, 8, was born in china. She is survived by sons, George C.K. and Richard C.W..; daughters, Mabel C.S. Chang, Laura C.K. Lee and Millicent C.N. Okinaka; brothers, Chock Quen, Chock Sung and Raymond Chow; sister, Pui Siu Wong; 16 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Services: 12:15 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 1991].

**CHANG, SING KUNG,** 89, of Honolulu, died Jan. 20, 1991. He was born in China and was a retired automobile salesman. Survived by sons, Robert, David and Luke; daughters. Nancy Chu, Antta Ni, Mimi Fan and PamWilson; 12 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

Chang, The Rev. Ernest, of Honolulu, a retired foreman with the city Department of refuse and a reverend at Lanakila Church, died Thursday in Honolulu. Chang, 74, was born in Keanae, Amui. He is survived by wife May A.; sons, Ernest Jr., Arlington, Dennis, Ellsworth, Solomon, Henry, FFgan and Gaylen Chang; stepsons, William and Eugene Albinio; daughters, Sharon and Daisy Chang and Valerier Kaniaupio and Althea Adachi; father, Chung Lung; brothers, Joseph and Gabriel Akiona; sisters, Shirlwy Gonzales and Margaret Arreloa, 17 grandchildren and five great grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. services 9:30 a.m. Saturday. Call from 8 to 10:30 a.m. burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 August 1991]

**Chang, Violet A.L.,** of Honolulu died Thursday at home. Chang, 77, was born in Kaneohe. She is survived by son Calvin K.S.; brother Francis, and sisters Helen Wong and Alice Goo.

Services: noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 June 1991]

**CHANG, VIOLET AH LAN,** 77, of Honolulu, died June 8, 1991. She was born in Kaneohe. Survived by son, Calvin K.S.; brother, Francis; sisters, Helen Wong and Alice Goo; nephews and nieces. Friends may call from 9 a.m. to noon Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon: Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

CHANG, VIRGINIA "GINNY" Y., 62, of Honolulu, died May 19, 1991. Born in Lahaina, Maui, she was a Kuma Hula for the Happy Hawaiians and also active with Palama Settlement and the Multi Ethnic Center. Survived by husband, Robert "Bob"; daughters, Joyel Holt and Dolly Creighton; six grandchildren; a great grandson; brothers, Benjamin of Maui and Raymond Balacio. Friends may call 8:30 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Borthiwck Mortuary; Mass 11:45 a.m. at Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 May 1991]

Chang, Vivian T., of Tacoma, Wash., formerly of Hawaii, a pharmacy technician at Pay N Save in Washington, died Monday at home. Chang, 41, was born in Hilo. She is survived by husband Philip; mother, Yukikio Shimabukuro; brothers, Raymond and Allan Shimbabuku and Ronald, Patrick and Glen Shimabukuro and Marian Shiji. Memorial services: 1 p.m. Saturday at Hilo Baptist Church. Call after noon. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 August 1991]

CHANG, WARREN WAH SUN, 78, of Honolulu, died Oct. 26, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as postal supervisor after 39 years of service. He was also a member of the Yung Wo Society, Chang Wing Yong Tong and Lodge Le de Oceanie. Survived by wife, Mrs. Eleanor S. Chang; daughter, Cordelia J.; brothers, Robert, Kenneth, Arthur and Donald; sisters, Mrs Florence Au of Kauai, Mrs. Rose Tom, Mrs. Helen Tong of California, Mrs. Fannie Lei Lee Kai and Theodora of California; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 1991]

**CHANG, YUN CHO,** 41, of Honolulu died Nov. 3, 1991. She was born in Taeku, Korea. Survived by husband, Min Woong; son, Kyong Tae; daughter, Yoo Chong; brothers, Sun Yong and Jae Hong Jung, both of Korea; sister, Mal Bun Jung. Friends may call noon to 1 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

CHAPMAN, MERRITT "CHAPPY" LEE, 80, of Yarington, Nev., died Feb 20, 1991. He was born in Chicago and was a retired mechanic with 28 years' service at United Airlines. He resided in Honolulu for 16 years and was a boating enthusiast. Survived by son, Richard of Nevada; daughter, Marilyn Fiedler of Michigan; grandchildren. Serviced held. Mainland arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1991]

**CHAPMAN, MIRIAM AMY MASSEY,** 82, of Kailua-Kona, died June 8, 1991. She was born in Wilmington, Del., and was retired caregiver. Survived by daughter, Miriam D. Sterling of Maryland; brothers, Donald Massey of Delaware and Harry Massey of New Jersey; four grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; nieces and nephew; grandnieces and grandnephew, No

local service. Condolences to Debra Walker, P.O. Box 5624, Kailua-Kona, Hawaii 96745. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc., Kona Branch. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 1991]

CHAPMAN, MIRIAM AMY MASSEY, 82, of Kailua-Kona, died June 8. 1991. She was born in Wilmington, Del., and was a retired caregiver. Survived by daughter, Miriam D. Sterling of Maryland; brothers. Donald Massey of Delaware and Harry Massey of New Jersey; four grandchildren; six great-grandchildren: nieces and nephew; grandnieces and grandnephew; no local service. Condolences to Debra Walker, P.O. Box 5624. Kailua-Kona.Hawaii 96745.Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. Inc., Kona Branch. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 January 1991]

Char, Alice A.Y., of Kailua died Thursday in Kaneohe. Char, 87, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Alfred and Benjamin; daughter Jane Chong; brother John Goo; sisters Violet Wong, Dorothy Soong and Frances Ling; 14 grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren. Services: 12:30 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1991]

**CHAR, CHARLES CHONG,** 86, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired real estate broker. Survived by son, Charles Y.F.; daughter, Lynette Y.C.; four grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 March 1991]

**CHAR, HARRY FATT,** 78, of Honolulu, died Jan. 4, 1991. He was born in Punaluu and was a retired elevator maintenance man at Pearl Harbor Naval Supply Center. Survived by wife, Esther L.H.; two daughters; four grandchildren; a brother; six sisters; nieces and nephews. Service held. Ashes scattered at sea. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

Char, Herbert "Nani", of Wailua, Kauai, died Thursday in Wilcox Hospital. Char, 60, was born in Waimea, Kauai. He is survived by brothers, Barnie K. Char and Wilson Aana; and sister Matilda Gonzales. Services: 4 p.m. Tuesday at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kekaha ward. Call after 2 p.m. Burial: Kekaha Hawaiian Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 December 1991]

CHAR, KENNETH CHOW "UNCLE CHOW", 87, of Honolulu, died March 14, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired employee of Sears Roebuck and Co. He was a past president of Makiki Senior Citizens and McCully Senior Citizens clubs and was a principal organizer of the annual neighborhood Christmas party. In the 1940s, he was manager of Club Polynesia in downtown Honolulu and later became proprietor of Beach Curios. In later years, he became a tour director for international Travel Service. Survived by wife, Muriel Y.L.; sons, Earle K.W., Kelvin K.Y.; Clayton K.O. and Sanford K.Y.; daughter, Gwen Helker; seven grandsons; six granddaughters; a great-grandson; sisters, Bernice Loui, Ella Chun, Litlie Ching; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. Thursday at United Church of Christ; service 11:30 a.m. Private burial. No flowers. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1991]

CHAR, WAI JANE CHUN, 78, of Honolulu, died June 12, 1991. She was born in Honolulu

and along with, her late husband, Tin-Yuke Char, founded the Hawaii Chinese History Center. She was co-author of "Chinese Historic Sites and Pioneer Families of the Island of Hawaii" and "Geography, of Kwangtung Province for Hawaii Residents. She graduated from Punahou Schools and the University of Hawaii and did graduate work at Columbia University. Survived by sons, Peter, and David of Colorado; daughters, Judith Flagg of Massachusetts and Janice Chung of California; six grandchildren; brother, Ellery J. Chun; sisters, Ethel Lum and Mrs. Jewett (Wai Chee) Yee. Memorial service 10 a.m. Monday at Central Union Church. Donations to St. Francis Hospice or Kapiolani Community College s Pacific Asian Room. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1991]

**CHARGUALAF, JOAQUIN "DOI" JESUS,** 62, of Guam, Dec. 29, 1990. He was born Guam. Survived by brother, Edward D. of Honolulu; nephews, Edward and Joseph; niece, Valerianne Chargualaf. Service and burial in Guam. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**Charles Y.C. Lai,** of Pearl, City died July 19 in Kuakini Hospital. Lai, 62, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Utako; son, Teran; daughter Patricia Kadokawa; sisters violet Chun, Flora Lee, Rose Loo and Rita Young, and three grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

CHARTRAND, JOHN FRANCIS "BIG JOHN" JR., 65, of Waikane, died June 23, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a heavy equipment truck driver and worked with USED at Mokapu, 298 Artillery National Guard. He worked for Hawaiian Electric for 18 years. He was also a long-standing member of Operator Engineers Local 3. Survived by wife, Winnie M. Chartrand; son, John E. III of Maui; daughters, Mrs. Mel (Winifred) Pestana, Mrs. Malcolm (Ann) Brumaghim, Mrs. Proceso (Mary) Villanueva Jr. of Maui; 10 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren; brothers; sisters; cousins; nieces; nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8:30 to 10:15 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of the Mount Carmel; service 10:15 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1991]

CHATTERTON, ARNOLD SLATER, 63, of Pearl City, died June 18, 1991. He was born in Rhode Island and was president of the NARFE Leeward Chapter. Survived by wife, Jean; sons, Jeffrey and Paul; daughter, Kim La-Fave; four grandchildren; father, Owen Chatterton; stepmother, Dorothy Chatterton; sister, Nancy Taber. Friends may call from 3 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Aloha attire. Inurnment 1 p.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 June 1991]

**Chatterton, Nina D.,** of Honolulu died yesterday in Arcadia Retirement Residence. Chatterton, 91, was born in Fresno, Calif. She is survived by sons Robert and Richard; seven grandchildren; and eight great-grandchildren. No services will be held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 July 1991]

CHAU, ALAN TON, 24, of Honolulu, died Dec. 30, 1990. He was born in Vietnam. Survived by parents, Mr. and Mrs. George Chau; brothers, Richard, Paul, david, Justin, Roger, Bruce; sisters, Mrs. Reggie (Jennifer) Ngo and Christine; aunts and uncles. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary for service. Burial 12:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temple. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

CHAU, PHAN, 72, of Honolulu, died March 24, 1991. He was born in China and was a member of the Vietnamese, Cambodia and Laos Association. Survived by sons, Tham, Minh Van, David, Tuan Van and Eric; daughters, Mrs. Ton (Huong Le Chau) Tran; 11 grandchildren; a great-grandson; a brother and sister in China. Friends may call 8 to 10:30 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary for service. Procession 10:30 a.m. for burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 1991]

**Chau, Po Tin,** of Honolulu died Thursday in Honolulu. Chau, 76, was born in China. She is survived by son Sunny Chau; brothers Po Shum and Po Shiu; sisters Chau Po Yuen, Chau Po Fong and Chai Po Dai; and two grandchildren. Chinese services: 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

CHAVARIA, AUGUSTINE "TINGO", 75, of Honolulu, formerly of Hilo (Wailea), died April 17, 1991. He was born in Wailea/Hakalau and was a maintenance man retired from the Oceania Floating Restaurant. Survived by daughter, Harriet H. Muntz of Hilo, Vivian of Hilo; hanai daughter, Maile Threseher of Oahu; sons, Augustine Jr. and Manuel, both of Hilo and Daniel; 13 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 9 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser April 23 1991]

Chaves, Hannibal Jr., of Hilo, a retired storeroom clerk, at the former Hilo Iron Works, died yesterday in Hilo Hospital. Chaves, 68, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Henrietta P.; sons Calvin K. and Dexter K.; daughters Cheryl P. Chaves and Raynette L. Tanaka; brother Diego; sisters Dolores Ward and Florinda Chaves; and seven grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at St Joseph's Church in Hilo. Mass: 12:15 p.m. Tuesday. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1991]

**Chaves, Walter C.,** of Honolulu, a sheet metal worker at McDonnell Douglas Corp., died Aug. 11 in Tripler Hospital. Chaves, 68, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by nephews, nieces, uncles and aunts. Graveside services: 1 p.m. tomorrow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 1991]

Chee, Gordon K.S., of Ewa Beach, a retired quality assurance investigator for the Social Security Administration, died Tuesday at home. Chee, 64, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Cynthia; sons, Gregory and Howard P.A.; daughter Elsbeth; sister, Evelyn Nemeth; parents Mr. and Mrs. K. U. Chee and a grandchild. Services: 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call after 1:30 p.m. Inurnment will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

**CHEE, MYRA MEWHAN LEE,** 85, of Honolulu, died Dec. 2, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Quan Lun; brother, Robert E. Lee; sisters, Daisy Au Hoy, Eloise Chee, Irene Lee, Edna Leong, Muriel Lee and Jeanette Bow; nieces and nephews. Private service. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 December 1991].

**Chee, Robert E. "Chucky",** of Honolulu, a shop #72 foreman rigger at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Friday in Kaiser Hospital. Chee, 42, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by

sons, Robert E. Jr. and David M.; daughters, Linda M. and Elizabeth A; father, Robert K.F. and a grandchild. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1991]

CHELF, IRWIN "JOE" MERLIN, 82, of Honolulu, died April 4, 1991. He was born in Shadok, Okia, and was a self-employed contractor. Survived by wife, Annabelle G. Service 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 April 1991]

CHEU, CYNTHIA, AULANI G.J., 58, of New York City, died June 4, 1991. She was born in Puunene, Maui, and was a registered nurse at St. Luke's Roosevelt hospital in New York since 1955. Survived by sisters, Mrs. Brad (Sybil) Bennett of Honolulu and Mrs. Richard (Dannette Armstrong) of Hilo; brothers, Roy of California and Daniel of Honolulu; eight nephews and two nieces. Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. Monday at Star of the Sea Parish; Mass 10 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial of ashes 12:30 p.m. at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 August 1991]

**CHEUNG, FAT,** 68, of Honolulu, died March 7, 1991. He was born in Hong Kong. Survived by wife, Cheuk-Yau C. Cheung; son, Sam Cheung-Yau Cheung; daughters, Mrs. Hei Dat (Kwai Ying) Chung; five grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Service 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1991]

CHEUNG, LO KAN, 99, of Honolulu, died May 26, 1991. She was born in China. Survived by son, Nam Cheung; daughters, Mrs. In Fun Lau; 14 grandchildren and many great-grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Bat Moi Mau and Gew Moi Lee; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Procession 12:30 p.m. for burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 1991]

Chew, Grace M., of Las Vegas died Wednesday in Las Vegas. Chew, 66, was born in Hanalei, Kauar. She is survived by sister, Rose Cuizon; brothers August Lo and Daniel Kamaka; daughters Loretta M. Klemm, Janette K. Simmons Elsie L. Wilson, Roselani K. Rodrigues, Aileen M. Chew, Christen K. Chew and Grace K.R. ChewReeder; sons Alfred E.A. Castro and Charles W. Chew; 18 grandchildren; and 11 great-grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Wednesday at the National Memorial of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 May 1991]

**Chi, Jun Ki,** of Honolulu died Saturday at home. Chi, 70, was born in Korea. He is survived by wife Soon Rye; daughters, Ok Yi Chi Kang and Yonnie Ancheta, and brother Kyun Shin Chi. Services over the ashes at 12:30 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Inurnment will be in Korea. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 December 1991]

**CHII, KATHERINE KIYOKO,** 64, of Honolulu, died March 6, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Teruo; son, Russell, daughter, Mrs. Winfred (Cheryl) Ho Jr.; mother, Kawayo Kida; brother, Haruo Kida. Service 6 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 March 1991]

**Chikuma, Masayuki,** of Honolulu, a minister of Inari Jinsha, died Wednesday in Kuakini Hospital. Chikuma, 89, was born in Hiroshima, Japan. He is survived by sons Warren S. and Clement T.; 10 grandchildren; and 19 great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 October 1991]

Childs, Forrest B., of Wailuku died Monday in Kahului Hale Makua. Childs, 57, was born in Cedar City, Utah. He is survived by wife Sophia; son Paul; daughters Terry Zox and Denise Childs; mother Catherine; brothers Kenneth, Bob, Frank and Dallin; and a grandchild. Wake: 9 a.m. tomorrow at St. Ann's Church. Mass at 10 a.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 July 1991]

CHILLINGWORTH, TERRI LYNNE, 40, of Waimea, died Aug. 30, 1991. She was born in Portland, Ore. and was a self-employed jewelry designer and member of the Waimea Outdoor Circle. Survived by husband, William; son. Kam Von Holt; daughters, Laura and Mele; mother, Mary Stewart of Honolulu; brother, Thomas Munds of California; sister, Gayla Gilbert of Arkansas; stepmother, Joan Hamilton of Oregon; stepfather, Hugh Stewart of Honolulu. Friends may call 5 p.m. Friday at Hawaii Preparatory Academy Chapel in Waimea. Private scattering of ashes at sea at a later date. No flowers. Casual attire. Memorial donations to either the Hawaii unit of the American Cancer Society at 614 Kilauea Ave., Hilo, Hi. 96720 or to Calvary Community Church. P.O. Box 5226. Kailua-Kona 96745. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

**CHIN, MARIE,** 63, of Honolulu, Died March 29, 1991. She was born in Connecticut. Survived by brother, August F. Kramer of Connecticut. Private service. Ashes to be scattered at sea. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1991]

**Chin, Wol Soon,** of Mililani died Monday in Mililani. Chin, 83, was born in Korea. She is survived by sons Kyong Chae, tae Rong and O Rang; daughter Kyong Cha Giovanettie; and nine grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial park Mortuary. Call after 1 p.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

CHINEN, DORA SHIZUE, 64, of Wahiawa, died Jan. 22, 1991. She was born in Waipahu and was a member of Wahiawa Hongwanji Mission and Wahiawa Kyoyu Kai. Survived by husband, Saburo; son, Mark; daughter, Mrs. Lawrence (Carole) Yamamoto; two granddaughters; mother, Misao Oshiro of California; brothers, Matsuichi Oshiro, Teruo Oshiro, James Oshiro of California; sister, Mrs. Masa (Alice) Nakasone of California; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Mililani Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 January 1991]

**CHINEN, KAMA,** 97, of Hakalau, Hawaii, died Sept. 15, 1991. She was born in Okinawa, Japan, and was a homemaker and member of the Hakalau Jodo Mission Fujnkai. Survived by sons, Masaichi, Masasuke of Waimea; daughter, Yukiko Yamashiro of Honolulu; 17 grandchildren and 25 great-grandchildren. Service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

**Chinen, Robert J.,** of Kailua, died Monday in Las Vegas. Chinen, 80, was born in Ewa. He is survived by wife Betty L; sons, Paul, Albert and Wayne; daughter, Barabra Uyehara; brothers, John Z; sisters, Nancy Uyehara and Patsy Kawakami 11 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 May 1991]

CHING, AH YOU, 82, of Hawi, Hawaii, died April 10, 1991. He was born in Kohala and retired as a cantoneer for the state Department of Transportation's Highways Division. He was also a member of St. Augustine Episcopal Church and Kohala Senior Citizens. Survived by wife, Molly Moniz; sons, Wallace, Wilfred of Honolulu, John, and Gilbert of Waimea; daughter, Ruth Lee of Honolulu; sister, Rebecca Dodes of California; two sisters-in-law; 15 grandchildren and 16 great-grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m today at St. Augustine Episcopal Church; service 7 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. tomorrow; service 10 a.m. Burial at the church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangments by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1991]

CHING, ALBERT QUON ON, 66, of Honolulu, died Sept. 20, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Christine Ching; daughters, Stephanie, Mary Ann Diaz, Collette Ching-Marino; stepsons, Wilfredo Tungol and Peter Kong; five grandchildren; brother, Henry K.C.; sisters, Annie Kam, Fannie Saito and Gladys Mello; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Private scattering of ashes. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 1991]

**Ching, Alfred K.W.,** of Honolulu, formerly of Los Angeles, a retired aerospace engineer, died May 31 at home. Ching, 70, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by brothers Ernest K.Y. and Donald K.F., z and sisters Florence Fernandez, Beatrice Imada, Lillian Chong, Edna Ling and Ruth Lung. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 June 1991]

**CHING, ALFRED KUI WO,** 70, of Honolulu, formerly of Los Angeles, Calif., died May 31, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired aerospace engineer. Survived by brothers, Ernest K.Y. of California and Donald K.F.; sisters, Mrs. Rayond (Florence) Fernandez of Florida, Mrs. Beatrice Imada; Mrs. Wing You (Ulliari) Chong of Hilo, Mrs. William (Edna) Ling and Mrs. David (Ruth) Lung; nieces and nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

Ching, Alfred, of Kailua, a retired insurance agent at Atlas Insurance Agency and Crown life Insurance, died Friday in Kaiser Hosptial. Ching, 64, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Betsy F.; son Gordon P; daughters, Margaret E. Kitamura and Catherine T. Fennell; sisters, Audrey Chun and Florence Lau; and three grandchildren. Memorial services: 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 May 1991]

Ching, Annie L., of Honolulu died July 5 in Queen s Hospital. Ching, 80, was born in Hamoa, Maui. She is survived by sons John Y.S. and Henry Y.; daughters Elsie Conger, Amy Cummings, Annie Wolverton and Kathryn Novack; brother, David A. Murray; 27 grandchildren; and 41 great-grandchildren. Service: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary's Mauka Chapel. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Private inurnment. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 July 1991]

Ching, Charles D.T., of Honolulu died Saturday in Honolulu. Ching, 62, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Virginia; sons Clyde L. and Kendrick W.; brothers George K.C., Alexander K.C. and Robert K.C.; sisters Rose Pang and June Dang; and two grandchildren. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Star of the Sea Church. Call from 9 to 11:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

CHING, DANIEL HING LUN, 76, of Aiea, died March 5, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as a civilian employee of Hickam Air force Base. Survived by wife, Katherine O. sons, William Lee Jr.; daughters, Mrs. Arthur (Annette) Lum and Mrs. (Carol) Iseri; sisters, Mrs. Lilyan Tom; 10 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service at noon. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial 2 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1991]

Ching, David, of Honolulu, a retired chief petty officier with the U.S. Navy, died Saturday at home. Ching, 72, was born in Hanamaulu, Kauai. He is survived by sons David Ching Jr., Claude Ching and Carl Lau; daughters Rowena Tiqui and Faye A. Ching; brothers William K.C. and Henry K.C. Ching; sisters Hattie Dandmann, Mary Kagawa and Esther Cheon; 13 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 9 a.m. Casual attire. No flowers. The ashes will be scattered at sea. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1991]

Ching, Dorothy S.P.T., of Honolulu died May 11 in Queen's Hospital. Ching, 78, selected by the United Chinese Society in 1989 as Model Mother of the Year, was the widow of Clarence T.C Ching, a prominent developer and banker. She was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, Lawrence S.L. and Wallace S.J; daughter, Jocelyn C. Arakaki; brothers, Albert Q.Y. Tom and James Q.K. Tom; sisters, Alma K.C Au. Lillian S.L. Loo, Alice K.C. Lum, Vivian S.L, Dang and Annie K.S. Chang; and 12 grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call from 10:15 to 11:45 a.m. Burial; Diamond Head Memorial Park. In lieu of flowers, donations suggested to St. Louis Education Foundation, Clarence T.C. Ching Scholar Fund. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 May 1991]

Ching, En Sui, of Kaneohe died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Ching, 77, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Florence Y.; sons Marvin W.C., Glenn W.K and Gareth W.H.; daughter Cynthia Sunada; brothers Bernard and Joseph; sisters Lucy Diamond, Annie Kau and Katherine Spencer; 11 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Among the grandchildren are Clayton, Clinton and Clifton Sunada, leading judo competitors. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary East chapel. Services will be at 11 a.m., with burial to follow at the Valley of the Temples Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 October 1991]

CHING, GEORGE KOON KWOCK, 76, of Honolulu, died April 7, 1991. He was a supervisor retired from Dole Corp. data processing department and also retired from the State Department of Transportation. Survived by wife, Annie H. Ching; sons; Dennis K.K., Gary K.S., Clinton K.W.; three grandsons; two granddaughters; sisters, Mrs. Edward (Florence) Lee, Mrs. Dorothy C. Wong. Mrs. Herbert (Irene C.) Yuen; nieces and nephews. Private inurnment. Friends may call 10 a.m. Saturday at United Church of Christ; service 11:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1991]

**CHING, HELEN WONG,** also known as Aunty Nam Ma Wong, 99, of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Harry B.C., Henry F., Raymond F. and Rueben D.H.; daughter, Mrs. Wallace (Jeanette) Chang; brothers, Dr. Hong Yee Wong and Rueben Wong; sisters, Alice Au, Gertrude Yim, Mrs. Paul (Elizabeth) Leong and Violet Wong;

18 grandchildren, 21 great-grandchildren and three great-great-grandchildren; nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; Taoist service. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 November 1991]

Ching, Herman Q.K., of Honolulu, staff accountant for the U.S. Army in Korea, died Jan. 26 in Columbia, Md. Ching, 59, is survived by his wife Nancy Y.; son Lloyd A.; daughters Donna Lee Ritts, Carole Lee Nakamura and Sandra Lee Davis; sisters Violet Akaka and Elizabeth Pimental; and nine grandchildren. Services were scheduled today at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary, followed by burial at 1 p.m. in the park cemetery. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 04 February 1991]

**CHING, HOWARD SING KAM,** 86, of Honolulu, died June 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Violet K.Y.; daughter, Mrs. Kelvin (Betty Ann) Loh; son, Dennis K.; two grandchildren; brother, Douglas; sister, Narcissus Aiu; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Seventh-day Adventist Church; service 11:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1991]

**CHING, JAMES CHOY,** 66, died recently in San Mateo, Cali. He was born in Honolulu and was a graduate of Punahoe School. Survived by wife, Ellen Leong Ching; mother, Mary Au Ching of Hawaii; sons, Michael A. and Gary, both of California; brothers, Rev. Herbert, Edward T., Llyod and Philip. All of Hawaii; two grandchildren. Mainland service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 January 1991]

CHING, JESSICA LYNN, infant daughter of Curtis P. and Annette M.F. Ching of Aiea, died Oct. 30, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents; sister, Kristina A.; maternal grandparents, Richard Y.F. and Vicki Tom of Moanalua; paternal grandparents, Robert L.F. and Lorraine Ching of Waipahu; cousins, aunts and uncles. Private service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

Ching, Lin Fong, of Honolulu died Wednesday in Hale Pulamaumau. Ching, 95, was born in Honolulu. A World War I veteran, he belonged to the Kau Tom Post of the American Legion. He is survived by sons Lammy, Ernest and David; daughters Eleanor Y.H. Yee and Dora S.F. Kauleinamoku; sister Lin tai Ching Lee; 17 grandchildren. Services: noon Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary proceeded by American Legion services at 11:45 a.m. Call from 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 February 1991]

CHING, MELVIN ANTHONY, 32, of Waianae, died Jan. 3, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was an AME1 in the U.S. Navy. Survived by wife, Abenoella K.L.; father, Richard K.S.C. Ching; mother, Florentina Cruz Sergent; son, Kalani; daughters, Nohelani and Roselani; brother, Calvin; sisters, Carolyn L.C. Collazo and Adel Derry; uncles; aunts; nephews; nieces and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Leeward Funeral Home; service with full military honors, 9:30 a.m. at the funeral home. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 1991]

CHING, PAULINE QUON OI LOCK, 77, of Honolulu, died April 15, 1991. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by daughter, Verna Mae G. L. Cancino; a granddaughter; sisters, Mary L. Shigeta, Lena Wong, Anne Lock; brothers, Wah Cho Lock, Wah Sing Lock and Wah Tim Lock;

nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at St. Patrick Church; service 11:30 a.m. No flowers. Aloha attire. Burial at Nuuanu Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 1991]

CHING, SAMUEL FONG, 93, of Lihue, died Jan. 4, 1991. He was born in Waimea. Survived by sons, Harold E.Y. of California, Clesson E.H., Lester S.F., Harmony Y.Y and Wilfred S.Y.I., daughter, O. Healani Trembath; brothers, Robert K.F. and Frances F.C., both of Honolulu; 22 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow. At Garden island Mortuary. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday at Lihue Latter-day Saints Chapel; service follows. Aloha attire. Burial at Kauai Memorial Gardens. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

Ching, Sandra Lee, of Honolulu died Sept. 30 at her home. Ching, 78, was born in Boston. She is survived by husband Walter; sons Walter Jr., Ron, Leslie and Dennis; brothers Michael and Frank; sisters Wyla Wong and Isabel Chin; and five grandchildren. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary East Chapel. Services at 10:15 a.m. Burial in Nuuanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 October 1991]

CHING, VERNON WUN HEEN, 62, of Kaneohe, died Oct. 29, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired fire captain with the Honolulu Fire Department. He was also credit committee chairman with the HFD Federal Credit Union and a member of the Chinese Christian Association. Survived by wife. Carolyn K.Y.; sons, Dexter K.H., Kevin K.H. and Randall K.C.; daughters, Mrs. Tedmund (Dayna K.J.) Chun, Karlene K.C.; mother, Margaret Y.T.; brothers, Clarence and Lorrin; sisters, Mrs. Harry (Gladys) China, Mrs. Harold (Ramona) Kam and Mrs. Clarence (Vilma) Fong; 10 grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 to 10:45 a.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:45 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1991]

Ching, Victoria C.S., of Honolulu, a retired beautician, died on July 5 in Kuakini Hospital. Ching, 71, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband George; son Brian; daughter Barbara; sisters, Edna Kim and Estrella Igarta; brothers Richard and Kenneth Kim; and two grandchildren. Services: 11:45 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 9:30 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Burial, to follow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 August 1991]

Ching, Wilfred Y.W., of Honolulu, owner of the Hawaii office of Furniture Repair and Refinishing, died Monday in Queen's Hospital. Ching, 61, was born in Hawaii. HE is survived bu wife Shirley M.S.; daughter Sherry Y.G.; brothers Edward and Clifford; and sisters Elsie Konow, Nira Estralla and Linda Miller. Services: noon Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1991]

CHING, WINQ YEE CHANG, 88, of Honolulu, died June 21, 1991. She was born in Canton, China, and was a member of the China Clan Society. Survived by sons, Rodin W. of Nevada, Vernon K.L. of California' and Norman K.H.; daughter, Mrs. Arthur (Helen C.) Pang; 16 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; one great-grandchild; nieces and nephews. friends may call 10 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; Taoist services. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 August 1991]

CHINN, AUDREY TAM, 64, of Honolulu, died Sept. 15, 1991. She was born on Kauai and was a librarian retired from McKinley High School. Survived by husband, James Y.S.; son, Dr. Robert K.; daughter, Sylvia R. Chinn-Levy of Ohio; brothers, Dr. Henry K. Tam of Texas, Gordon B. Tam of Kauai, Edwin B.L. Tam; sisters. Lin Ung Ing, Marian Lynch, Gertrude Wong of California, Priscilia T. Leong of Kauai and Phyllis T. Yee. Friends may call 9 a.m. to noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park; service 11 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Private inurnment at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1991]

CHIQUITA, MANUEL, 80, of Kahuku, Oahu, formerly of Mountain View, Big Island, died Nov. 3, 1991. He was born in Papaikou and was a truck driver retired from the former Puna Sugar Co. Survived by brothers, John and George, both of Mountain View, and Frank Victorino Jr. of California; sisters, Evelyn Ferreira of Mountain View and Bernice Harris of Honolulu; nieces and nephews; grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 5:30 to 7 p.m. Friday at St. Joseph Catholic Church; Mass 7 p.m. Graveside service 9 a.m. Saturday at Homelani Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

**CHIU, BERNICE BO,** 88, of Honolulum died Aug. 4, 1991. She was born in Honolili and was a member of the first Chinese Buddhist Association. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Grance Wae, Mrs. Gabreil (Frances) Ma and Mrs. Duane (Irene) Jue; brother, Kong Chiu Lau; a nephew; eight grandchildren; three great grandchildren. Friends may call 9 to 11 a.m. Sunday at nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Chinese Buddhist service to be held. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 1991]

CHIU, LINDA YUK PING, 29, of Honolulu, died Feb. 23, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and had been a computer programmer with the Department of Education. Survived by husband, Robert W.H. Chu; parents, Mr. and Mrs. Richard W.M. Lau; brother, Norman Lau; grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Shing Chu of Hong Kong. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary for service. No flowers. Casual attire. Procession 12:30 p.m. for Burial at Hawaiian Memorial park. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 5 March 1991]

CHO, ALVIN WON KUN, 64, of Kaawa, died Sept. 20, 1991. He was born at Kualapuu, Molokai. Survive by wife, Myrtle; sons, Alvin W.K. Jr. and Jeffery A.; daughters, Sandra A, Mrs. Myron (Christine) Chew, Mrs. David (Donna) Summers, Roxane S. and Mrs. Christian (Bernadette) Keeling; 13 grandchildren; brothers, Adam and Richard; sister, Patricia; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1991]

**CHO, CHANG, YON**, 80, of Wahiawa, died March 6, 1191. He was born in Korea. Survived by wife, Chum Soon Cho; son, Young Soung Cho; daughters, Ae Sook Cho, Young Sok Cho and in Sook Manalo of Maui; three grandchildren. Friends may call 12:30 p.m. to 1:30 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary; service 1:360 p.m. Or call from noon Monday. Burial 1:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1991]

**CHO, FRANK SOON OK,** 79, of Hilo, died Nov. 22, 1991. He was born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii, and was a retired master sergeant with the U.S. Army. Survived by son, Vincent of California, Victor of Honolulu; daughters, Kathleen Lhee and D'Ann Quan, both of California; brother,

Joseph; sisters, Mary David of Ainaloa, Sue Turko of California, Lillian Pedro and Rebecca Borstle of Honolulu; seven grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 to 11 a.m. Inurnment at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery #2. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 November 1991]

**CHO, HENRY D.P.,** 60, of Honolulu, died April 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as a welder foreman at Gasco. Survived by wife, Jessie F.; son, Garrett T. of Washington state; three grandchildren; brothers, Wally Ito of Ohio, Stanley Song of California and Bernard Song; mother-in-law, Mrs. Hanako Toda. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Burial 10 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 1991]

Cho, Jeanne C.I., of Honolulu died Saturday in St. Francis Hospital. Cho, 65, was born in Waipahu. She is survived by sons, Michael C.S. and Derrick C.Y.; daughters, Michael C. Shiji and Patricia R. Yamamoto; brothers, Kenichi, George S. and Dr. Charles S. Imai; sisters, Jade S. Mark, Clara Y. and Genevieve S. Imai and Lorraine C. Seng; and four grandchildren. Memorial services: noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

**Cho, Margaret P.,** is also survived by daughter Stephanie Morihara, whose mane was misspelled by the mortuary for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1991]

**Cho, Margaret P.,** of Honolulu, a distributor at holiday Greeting Cards, died yesterday in Kuakini Hospital. Cho, 65, was born in Sacramento, Calif. She is survived by son Curtis; daughters, Stephanie Morihara, Sylvia Cho and Vicki Mathias; mother, Mary Kim sisters Karen Inouye; and nine grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 8 p.m. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 May 1991]

CHO, ROSEMARY, 65, of Hawaiian Beaches, Hawaii, died April 10, 1991. She was born in Kaneohe and was a retired manager for "Abel 1" Answering Service in Honolulu. Survived by husband. David Y.M. Cho; sons, Casey of Waimea and Craig of Pahoa; daughters, Connie of California and Carla Nelson of Minnesota; sisters, Charlotte Tighe and Nancy Frandsen of California, Puanani Scott of Ohio. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1991]

**CHOCK, MELVIN M.S.,** 73, of Honolulu, died Sept. 24, 1991. He was born in Waipahu and was retired from Federal Aviation Agency. Survived by wife, Mabel Lau Chock; son, Glen W.Y.; daughters, Diane C. Akana and Mrs. David (Susan C.) Hughes; brothers, Herman and Wesley; sisters, Chit Dong, Rosie Au Hoy, Daisy Nip, Martha Tong and Lillian Choy; six grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 8:30 p.m. Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Private burial. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 September 1991]

Chock, Violet C., of Honolulu, a member of the Sacred Hearts Society, died on Monday at Queen's Hospital. Chock, 85, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Audrey Sing Chow, Mona Ann Kalaukoa, Donna Seo, Rose Marie Raymond, Gwen Lee, Carolyn Kashigi and Andrea Lee; brothers Michael and Paul Chong; 26 grandchildren; and 31 great-grandchildren.

Services: 11:45 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call from 8 to 11:45 a.m. Burial to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 July 1991]

Chock, Wan Kan "Jimmy", of Hilo, a retired pharmacist, died Friday in the Life Care Center of Hilo. Chock, 83, was born in Hilo. Heis survived by brothers Dr. Wan Hop Chock and Dr. Wah .Tim Chock and sister Yun Soong Jim. Services: 12:30 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel Call from 11:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Burial to follow at Hilo Chinese Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 1991]

**Choi, Edna Y.,** of Honolulu died Friday in Straub Hospital. Choi, 84, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband, Sungdai; son Edward; sister, Ellen Paik; six grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. Graveside services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1991]

**Choi, Helen L.,** of Kaneohe died Friday in Aloha Health Care Center. Choi, 98, was born in Korea. She is survived by sons Joshua K.H., Joseph K.W. and Aaron K.S.; daughters Esther Iida, Nancy Ching; Mary Yawn and Evelyn Choi; 28 grandchildren; and 28 great-grandchildren. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 October 1991]

**Chong, Bud I.,** of Waianae, a truck driver with the city refuse department, died Saturday in St. Francis West Hospital. Chong, 60, was born in Aiea. He is survived by wife Elvira; sons Leland, Bud Jr. and Lennie; daughters Candise and Debbie; brothers Leo and Humphery; sisters Lehua and Mamo; and 10 grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1991]

CHONG, CONSTANCE "BIG YEE", 70, of Honolulu, died Sept. 2, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Wai Tong; sons, Kelvin K.I. and Peter K.C.; brother, Edward K.M. Chun; sisters, Cynthia Auyoung, Laura Wong, Carol Lai and Victoria Ching. Friends may call 11 a.m. to 2 p.m. Saturday at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park; Taoist service. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. No flowers, casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

**CHONG, EDWARD MOO**, 82, of Honolulu, died Feb. 25, 1991. He was born in Honolulu, was the proprietor of Mokauea food Center for many years. Survived by wife, Beatrice M.; sons, Wesley K.H. and Dennis K.O.; brothers, Henry Y.F. and John A.L; sisters, Chut Mui Yuen and Alice K.C. Chang; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1991]

**CHONG, ELDRED "DUCIE" LUAHIWA,** 27, of Honolulu, died Sept. 17, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by parents, Edmond K. Sr. and Angeline U.; grandfather, Wallace K. Grace Sr.; sisters, Mrs. Berthold (Georgie-Ann M.) Bohn and Mrs. Jose (Grade-Ann K.) Perez; brothers, Edmond K. Jr., Kaleoaloha and Ellisvictor K.; hanai brother, Wallace K. Grace Sr.; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 8 a.m. Monday at the mortuary; service 11:15 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 September 1991]

**Chong, Esther K.,** of Wailuku died Sunday in Wailuku. Chong, 71, was born in Wailuku. She is survived by brothers William and Henry Ching; and sisters Hattie Bandman and Mary C.

Kagawa. Memorial services: 9 a.m. tomorrow at Maui Evangelical Church in Kahului. The ashes will be scattered at a later date. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 October 1991]

**CHONG, GRACE SHIN,** 75, of Pearl City, died Nov. 9, 1991. She was born in Makawao. Survived by husband; two daughters, six grandchildren; a great-grandchild; a brother and two sisters. Friends may call from 8 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Oahu Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November 1991]

Chong, Hak San, of Honolulu died Tuesday in Liliha Health Center. Chang, 77, was born in Korea. He is survived by wife Kum Nam; son, Yong Kyu; daughters, Ok Cho Chang, Nam Cho Chang, Ki Cho Chung, Sun Cho Nam, Chun Cho and Ok Jee Rose; a brother; and 14 grandchildren. Services, noon Tuesday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel. Call from 11 a.m. to noon. Burial: 1 p.m. at Valley of the temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 August 1991]

CHONG, HARRY KEE MAN, also known as MAN K. CHONG, 92, of Moanalua Valley, died Nov. 26, 1991. He was born in Hanapepe, Kauai, and was a retired accountant for the civil service. Survived by wife, Eleanor Ai; son, Leland K.L.; brothers, David and Edward; sister, Mabel. Memorial service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 1991]

CHONG, JOSEPH TAN KEE SR., 62, of Kailua, died Pril 6, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was an executive with Serco Pacific. Survived by wife, Dorothy V. Chong; sons, Joseph T.K. Jr., Ronald J. of California and Robert P. Sr.; two grandchildren; brothers, Henry Jr., William C.S. and Samuel T.P.; sister, Sister Esther Marie. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10:30 a.m. Monday at mortuary. Procession 10:40 a.m. to Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa for 11 a.m. mass. Aloha attire. Cremation follows. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1991]

**Chong, Kam Pung T.,** of Honolulu, died Saturday in Nuuanu Lani Care Home. Chong, 89, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son, Koon Kwon K.K.; daughters, Helen Yee and Alice Wong; 14 grandchildren; 32 great-grandchildren and 18 great-great grandchildren. Taoist services: 9:30 a.m. to noon Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Moana Lin Yee Chung Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 May 1991]

CHONG, KUM SAU LEE, 88, of Honolulu, died March 15, 1991. She was born in China. Survived by sons, Sau Lin and Richard S.F.; daughters, Mrs. Sau Kim Lee; 12 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; brothers, Yau Kong Lee and Hong Ping Lee of Hong Kong; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 10 a.m. Monday at Borthiwck Mortuary; Taosit service procession 12:15 p.m. for burial at Diamond Head memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]

Chong, Maile E., of Hilo, secretary-treasurer for Yamada Transfer Inc. died Friday in Hilo Hospital. Chong, 62, was born in Hilo Hospital. Chong, 62, was born in Laupahoehoe, Hawaii. She is survived by husband, Richard J.K.; mother,, Emma L. Yamada; sons, Clayton and Andrew; daughters, Claire Fernandez, Emma Smith and Sandra Chong, brothers, Ronald and Donald Yamada; and seven grandchildren. Friends may call again from 8:30 a.m. Wednesday at

the Haili Church. Service will be at 10 a.m. and burial will follow at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 December 1991]

Chong, Maile Emiko, 62, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Dec. 6, 1991. She was born in Laupahoehoe, Hawaii, and was a secretary-treasurer for Yamada Transfer Inc. Survived by husband, Richard J.K.; sons, Clayton of Honolulu and Andrew; daughters, Sandra of Honolulu, Claire Fernandez and Emma Smith; mother, Emma I. Yamada; brothers, Ronald Yamada and Donald Yamada; brothers, Ronald Yamada and Donald Yamada; seven grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8:30 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Haili Church; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 December 1991]

CHONG, MOO "TIGER" "UNCLE JEEP" YAU, 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 26, 1991. He was born in Kahaluu and retired from Pearl Harbor Public Work Center where he worked for 29 years. Survived by brothers, Edward M.S., Henry Y.F. and John A.L; sisters, Sam Mui Yeun, Alice K.C. Chang; nephews, nieces, grandnephews and grandnieces. Friends may call from 9 to 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

CHONG, NOAH PAULAULA SR., 49, of Kalaoa, Kona, died Nov. 1, 1991. He was born in Kapulena and was a heavy equipment operator for Grace Pacific Construction Co. and was a former member of the Hawaii National Guards and Operating Engineers, Local Union No. 3. Survived by wife, Grale H.M. Masuda; sons, Steven K. of California, Noah P. Jr., Conrad O.; daughter, Nova M.; stepsons, Fred K. Lorenzo of Molokai, Mark K. and Lincoln B.K. Lorenzo, both of Honolulu; stepdaughters, Grale P. Lorenzo-De-Kneef, Lee Ann N. Farias and Daralyn U. Lorenzo-Kahoalii, all of Honolulu; brothers, Edmond K. of Honolulu. Harry K. Jr. of Waimea, Angus I. and Benjamin K.; sisters, Ethel K. Andrade of Waimea, Betsy K. of Washington, Myrna M. Featheran of California, Deanna L. Luahiwa of Honolulu; 12 grandchildren; aunt, nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call 1 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Mauna Ziona Congregational Church; service 3 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

Chong, Nytt Wan, of Hilo died Monday in Beverley Manor Convalescent Center. Chong, 78, was born in Hilo. she is survived by sons, Michael S.F. and Stuart S.L., brothers, wing Fook, wing Chong, Wing chew, Wing Kong, Wing You; sisters, Nyit Young Parkhurst, Nyit me Hom, Nyit Quan Ho and Maureen Keihem, and four grandchildren. Memorial services: 11 a.m. Friday at Untied Community Church in Hilo. Call after 10 a.m. services: 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 12:30 p.m. Inurnment will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

CHONG, OP HYU, 97, of Honolulu, died June 7, 1991. He was born in Seoul, Korea. Survived by son, Yun To; daughters, Mrs. Yun Sun (Young) Lee, Mrs. Chom Sun (Sang) Chong, Mrs. Ye Sun (Hu) Chu, Diana Han, Mrs. Mak Cha (Tadanobu) Miura, Mrs. Angie (Moo) Kim and Rena Pyun; 23 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 10 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 11 am. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 June 1991]

Chong, Vernon H., of Honolulu died yesterday at home. Chong, 64, was born in Keanae, Maui. He is survived by wife, Loretta G. Braun-Chong; son Vernon Jr.; daughters, Fran Schumaker, Verna Ahlo, Sharon Clark, Mary Robello, Kathy Oguma and Sandra Mowbray; mother, Alice Wong; brother, Henry Chong; sisters, Frances Dunnam, Thelma Ranne and Tabitha Wong; 12 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Friday at Valley of the Temples. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1991]

Choo, Phillip M.H., of Honolulu, a retired chief of engineering with the Army/Air Force Exchange Service, died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Choo, 82, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Judith D.Y.; son Raymond M.H.; daughter Phyllis M.S. Yamaguchi; sister Stella Weeks; nine grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 June 1991]

CHORIKI, HAROLD SATORU, 77, OF Honolulu, died Jan. 18, 1991. He was born in Makaweli, Kauai, and retired from Standard Oil Co. of California. Survived by wife, Nancy A. Choriki; son, Russell; brothers, Hiromu, Hiroshi, Raymond of Montana; sisters, Chisato Nishimura, Marion Dela Cruz of Kauai, Lorraine Habu, Ethel Tsuda of California; nieces and nephews. Service noon Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Inurnment at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 January 1991]

**CHORIKI, HAROLD SATORU,** who died recently, was retired from both Standard Oil Company of California and Investors Equity Life Insurance. His family requested that this additional information be provided. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

**Chow, Bernice,** of Honolulu died Nov. 13 at home. Chow, 78, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters Cynthia Wong and Natalie Rich; brother, Jacob Chee; sisters, Gladys Goo, Doreen Killebrow and Cynthia Farm; and nine grandchildren. Services: noon Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 December 1991]

CHOW, HARRY TUCK, 83, of Honolulu, died May 22, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from Kim Chow Shoes after 30 years of service. Survived by wife, Bernice K.K. Chow; daughters, Mrs. Richard (Cynthia W.J.) Wong and Mrs. Jerald (Natalie W.L.) Rich; brother, Howard Lau; sister, Mrs. Fred (Nancy) Manasas of Kona; nine grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 1 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1991]

**Chow, Henry Y.S.,** of Honolulu, a retired crane operator at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Chow, 73, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Sau Wing and son Aaron G.K. Services: 10:40 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 June 1991]

**Chow, Ida E.P.,** of Hilo died yesterday at home. Chow, 93, was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons, Robert, Wallace, William and Lawrence; daughters, Lillian C Kuwahara and Betty C, Wong; 20 grandchildren; and 22 great-grandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday at the Seventh Day Adventist Church in Hilo. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1991]

Chow, Ruth L., of Honolulu, and active senior citizen who won serveal volunteer and service awards, died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Chow, 82, was named Hawaii State Senior Volunteer of the Year in 1978, Hawaii State Senior Volunteer of the Year in 1978, a Hawaii Chinese Living Treasure in 1984 and was awarded the city's Merit Outstanding Senior Citizen in 1987. She was also president of Chinese Women's Club, the Palolo Homes Women's Auxiliary and Chinese Amateur Athletic Association. Chow was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son, Melvyn; daughter Rowena Nakamitsu; broter, Leo Lum; sister, Alice Hcun and two grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu. Call afer 10:30 a.m. Burial will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1991]

**Chow, Ruth L.,** services tomorrow may be attended in casual attire. The family asks that flowers be omitted. This information was not listed for an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 December 1991]

**Chow, Susan A.F.,** of Hilo, who died Friday in traffic accident in Kaumana Drive in Hilo, will be remembered in services at 7 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary. Call from 5:30 to 7 p.m. Burial will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. Chow, 30, was born in Hilo. She is survived by son Jared Kimoto; daughters Lauren Kimoto and Christina Chow; parents Sadaki and Adeline Fujisawa; sister Lynn Nishioka, and grandmother Daisy Mizuno. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 05 February 1991]

Chow, Wing Chung, of Kailua part owner of Richard Ltd, a wholesale, clothing and dry goods, business and former president of the Kailua Hawaiian City Club, died Sunday at home. Chow, 69, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Bernice K.Y.; sons, Robert Bwerwin Kelvin and Patrick; daughters, Winifred Tam, Denys Davidson and robin Asuncion; hanai daughter, Sarah Glendon; brothers, Richard and Warren, 26 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Mass: 8 p.m. Friday at St. Anthony's Church in Kailua. Call after 6 p.m. Burial 9 a.m. Saturday at Hawaiian memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

Choy, Eleanor M.L., of Honolulu, the proprietor of Coreene-CSport Fishing Charters Inc., died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Choy, 69, was born in Kalapana, Hawaii. She is survived by son Kendall W. Kaleiki; daughters Gail L. Kaleiki, Georgette A. Flynn and Coreene D. Zablan; brothers Walter and Eddie Goo Sun and Calrence, Harold, Allen and Ron Goo; sisters Pearl Kaoiwi, Nancy V. Cruz and Grace Kaleiki, and six grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. The ashes will be scattered at noon from Kewalo Basin to Magic Island. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

**Choy, Hope "Hope",** of Mililani Town, a vocational program student at Goodwill Industries, died July 24 in Wahiawa General Hospital. Choy, 22, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by father Henry; mother Mabel; and sisters Teresa Singopranto, Mary Hatcher, Patricia Nixon and Donna Benzon. Prayer service: 1 p.m. Saturday at St. John Apostle and Evangelist Catholic

Church. Call from 11 a.m. Burial to follow at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 July 1991]

**CHOY, JASON N.S.,** 72, of Honolulu, died Sept. 2, 1991. He was born on Kauai and retired as a licensing clerk with the City and County of Honolulu. Survived by wife, Jadee J.D. Choy; sons. Cyrus and Cambid. Friends may call 8 to 10:30 a.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 11 a.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1991]

**Choy, Po Chun Lee,** of Honolulu died yesterday in St. Francis Hospital. Choy, 55, was born in China. She is survived by husband In Sing; son Benny; and daughters Debbie and Kitty Choy, fanny and May Choi and Wendy Chan. Services: 10:45 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 February 1991]

CHOY, RICHARD TAI GEE, 72, of Honolulu, died April 23, 1992. He was born in Honolulu and was vice president and treasurer of MidPac Lumber Co. and a former French horn player for the Honolulu Symphony. Survived by wife, Lily Wong; son, Randal; daughters, Lorna and Jeanie; brothers, Dai Mon, Robert, Tai Fong, Lawrence and Boniface; sister, Betty Seu. Friends may call 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at Honolulu community Church of Honolulu; service 11 a.m. Private inurnment. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 26 April 1992]

**Christopher, Howard M.,** of Honolulu, died Aug. 10 in Kaiser Hospital. Christopher, 82, was born in Illinois. He is survived by sons Corey J. and Dane H; and two grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 1991]

CHRONES, JAMES GEORGE, 79, of Kaneohe, died June 6, 1991. He was born in San Francisco and was the owner of the Monte Carlo Restaurant and several small Waikiki hotels. Survived by wife, Winifred; son, Phillip; daughters, Wanda L.K. Kessell and Dimitra O.O. Poser; seven grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; nieces and nephews. Service 10:30 a.m. Monday at Oahu Cemetery. Casual attire. Donations, in lieu of flowers, to charity. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1991]

**CHU, ALBERT,** 80, of Honolulu, died June 5, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired carpenter for llikai Hotel and Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Yoshiko; sons, Dennis F.K. and Gordon; two grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Molly Roubert. Memorial service 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Mortuary. Casual attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 1991]

**CHU, ALBERT,** 80, of Honolulu, died June 5, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired carpenter for llikai Hotel and Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by wife, Yoshiko; sons, Dennis F.K. and Gordon; two grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Molly Robert. Memorial service 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Mortuary. Casual attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 June 1991]

**Chu, Henry B.Y.,** of Honolulu, a retired Dole Pineapple Cannery employee, died Nov. 26 in Kaiser Hospital. Chu, 81, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Hilda Y.L.; sons, Herschel S.W. and Henry R.S.P.; daughters, Beverely K.Y. Molner and Maylene K.l. Chu;

seven grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial; Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

**Chu, Mary,** of Hilo died yesterday in Hilo Hospital. Chu, 90, was born in Pusan, Korea. She is survived by sons, John, George, and Dr. Richard Ko; daughter Diane Moniz; 11 grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 3 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Call after 2 p.m. Burial: Homelani Cemetery. Casual attire. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

CHU, PASHA KALASHIKOFF, 92, of Honolulu, died June 7, 1991. She was born in Siberia, Russia, and served as a volunteer with the Church of the Epiphany for over 50 years. Survived by sons, Patrick D., Walter W. and Samuel F.; daughters, Mrs. Gilbert K. (Libby J.) Lau and Mrs. Frank (Gladys) Zebrowski of California; 15 grandchildren, 33 great-grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Graveside service 8:30 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 June 1991]

**CHU, PHYLLIS LAI,** 77, of Honolulu, died March 1991. She was born in Shanghai China. Survived by husband, Joseph F. Chu; son, Gillman T.M; daughter, Mrs. Francis 9Better) Mark Jr. of Washington; seven grandchildren; nephew and nieces. Friends may call from 2 to 3 p.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 3 p.m. Burial at Diamond Head Mortuary, Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1991]

**Chu, Ruby L.,** of Honolulu died Tuesday in Queen's Hospital. Chu, 85, was born in Waimea, Kauai. She is survived by sons Robert, Dr. Theodore and Dr. George Chu; sisters Dr. Ellen Leong, Elizabeth Lee and Irene Wong; and four grandchildren. Inurnment: 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Memorial park Mausoleum. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 October 1991]

Chun Milton Y.T.H., of Fort Mohave, Ariz., formerly of Hawaii, died May 18 in Arizona. Chun, 47, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Martha C.; son Milton Jr.; daughters Therilyn and Rhonna A.; mother Matilda Chang; brothers Travis and Gleason; sisters Sylvia Bass and Leanda; and four grandchildren. Services over the ashes at 6:30 p.m. tomorrow at Star of the Sea Church. Casual attire. No flowers. His ashes will be scattered at sea. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 20 June 1991]

CHUN, AH MOY "KWOCK MOY", 97, of Honolulu, died Dec. 21, 1990. He was born in HOnolul ansd was a retired cabinet maker. Surviced by wife, Gum Hung Chun; sons, Wallace B.W., Kin Mun, Albert K.C. and Walter TH., daughter, Mrs. Wiflred (Sylvia) WOgn of Arizona; stepdaughter, Mrs. George G.D. (Sue) Fong of California; 16 grandchildren; 23 greatgrandchildren; 2 great-grandchildren; brothers, Chung Chang and dai Yip of China; nieces and nephews. Taoist service 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Part. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 January 1991]

**Chun, Alfred K.H.,** of Honolulu died Jan. 23 at home. Shun, 64, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by brother Benjamin K.C. and sisters Nora C. Lee and Polly Yun. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

CHUN, ANNIE TYAU, 64, of Aiea, widow of Charles S.K. Chun, died Nov. 14, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the First Chinese Church of Christ. Survived by sons, Charles Q.L., Samuel Q.U. and David Q.F.; daughters, Lorna S.W. Lubawaski, Cynthis S.H., Sandra S.Y. Thornburg; brother, Henry E.S. Tyau; sisters, Lily (Wilfred) Ing, Rose Pacheco, Helen (Vernon) Young; five grandchildren. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Friday at First Chinese Church of Christ; service 11 a.m. Private burial. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 November 1991]

CHUN, ANTHONY "BIGGIE" HELENIHINAMOHU, 51, of Pearl City, died March 9, 1991. He was employed at GTE Hawaiian Telephone for 29 years and was a central office equipment supervisor. Survived by son, Sean; parents Henry and Emma Chun; brother; Dennis; nephews; fiancée, Trudy Wong Hooke. Friends may call from 10 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 12:45 p.m. Burial 1:30 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Cemetery. No flowers Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1991]

Chun, Calvin, of Honolulu, a retired official or the Honolulu Revenue Service and a former member of the state Board of Taxation Review, died Tuesday in St. Francis Hospital Chun, 80, is survived by wife Florence; sons, Thomas L. and Dan; daughter, Wendy Lee Davis; brother Ellery; sisters Wai Jane Char, Ethel Lum and Wai Chee Yee; and three, grandchildren. .Services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Hawaiian Islands Ministries or to Hawaii Habitat, for Humanity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 9 May 1991]

Chun, David S.K., of Honolulu died Wednesday in Honolulu. Chun, 62, was born in Hakalau, Hawaii. He is survived by wife, Mildred; sons, Michael and Marcus; brothers, Harold S.T., Charles S.Y. and Richard S.B.; sister, Helen C.; and four grandchildren. Services: 1 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery; Kaneohe. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 December 1991]

**Chun, Gretchen A.,** of Wailuku, who died Tuesday of injuries suffered in a domestic incident will be remembered in memorial services at 4 p.m. Sunday at Kanaha Beach Park. Her ashes will be scattered following services. The family asks that black attire be worn and flowers be omitted. Chun, 35, was born in Bismark, N.D. She is survived by husband Llewelyn; sons, Jason Hufalar; daughters, Gina Hufalara and Jasmine and Chun; mother, Phyllis Waldschmidt; brother, Milton L. Rue Jr.; sister Claudia Rue, and a grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 December 1991]

**CHUN, KAM HAN,** 96, of Honolulu, died Jan. 27, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Edwrd B. and Thomas S.C.; daughters, Elia Auyoung and Helen Amai; 10 grandchildren, 29 great-grandchildren and 10 great-great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 February 1991]

**Chun, Kam Han,** of Honolulu died Jan. 27 in Hawaii Select care. Chun, 96, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Edward B. and Thomas S.C.; daughters Ella Auyoung and Helen Amai; 10 grandchildren; 29 great-grandchildren; and 10 great-great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 February 1991]

Chun, Katherine A.H., of Honolulu, a retired nurse, died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Chun, 82, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Robert S.; sons Roberts S. Jr.; Wallace K. and Melvin K; daughter Barbara De Los Santos; sisters, Lily Hao, Emily Dulay, Margaret Wilhelm and Aileen Ho; 10 grandchildren and seven great grandchildren. Wake services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Closing prayers at 8 p.m. Call from 8 to 11 a.m. Friday Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 December 1991]

CHUN, KATHERINE SAM OI, 64, of Honolulu, died Jan. 23, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a retired payroll cleric for the Internal Revenue Service. Survived by daughter, Ramona Lee; son, Terry Torres of California; hanai daughter, Noreen Jones; brothers, Joseph G.K. and Herbert N.H.; sister, Lillian; three grandchildren; nieces. Friends may call 8:30 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Kalihi Union Church; service 10:30 a.m. Burial noon at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 January 1991]

**Chun, Marilyn C.,** of Honolulu died Dec. 1, at home. Chun, 65, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Leonard K.; daughters, Melissa l. and Melanie A.; brothers, Edwin Y.H. and Francis T. Chinn and sisters, Grace Young and Dorothy Jair. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 1991]

CHUN, MILTON YUNG TIM HANALEI, 47, of Fort Mohave, Ariz., died May 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Martha; son, Milton Jr.; daughters, Therilyn and Rhonna Ann Babino; brothers, Travis and Gleason; sisters, Sylvia Bass and Leanda; mother, Matilda Chang; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews; aunts and uncles. Service over ashes 6:30 p.m. Friday at Star of the Sea Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Ashes to be scattered at sea. Mainland arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 1991]

CHUN, MILTON YUNQ TIM HANALE, 47, of Fort Mohave, Ariz., died May 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Martha; son. Milton Jr.; daughters, Therilyn and Rhonna Ann Babino; brothers, Travis and Gleason; sisters, Sylvia Bass and Leanda; mother, Matilda Chang; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews; aunts and uncles. Service over the ashes 6:30 p.m. Friday at Star of the Sea Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Ashes to be scattered at sea. Mainland arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 January 1991]

CHUN, MIRIAM KUULEIALOHA, 75, of Kailua, died Oct. 31, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Miriam.Wright and Elizabeth; sisters, Carrie Kelii, Henrietta Goo, Mary Tim and Edna Ariz; brothers, George and Charles Apuna; six grandsons and five great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Thursday at St. John Vianney Catholic Church; service 11 a.m. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Arrangements by Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 November 1991]

**Chun, Moy Ah,** of Honolulu, also known as Kwock Moy Chun, a retired cabinetmaker at Schofield Barracks, died Dec. 21 in Honolulu. A past president in several Chinese societies, Chun also served as director for the United Chinese Press and of the Tai King Chinese Language School. He was also a founder of the Kuo Min Tang Physical Culture Association and the Chun Wing Chin Tong Society. Chun, 97, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Gum Hung;

sons Wallace B.W., Kin Mun, Albert K.C. and Walter T.H.; daughter Sylvia Wong; stepdaughter Sue Fong; brothers Chung Chan and Dai Yip; 16 grandchildren, 23 great-grandchildren and two great-great-grandchildren. Taoist service: 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 January 1991]

**Chun, Nyit Wan Chong,** who died Monday, was misidentified as Nyit Wan Chong in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 1991]

CHUN, RICHARD HUNG CHONG, 64, of Berkley, Calif., died Aug. 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired mechanical engineer with Bechtel Construction Co. of San Francisco. Survived by brothers, Joseph, Clifford and Harry; sisters, Margaret Au, Beatrice Ching, Gladys Enos and Barbara Young; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 10 a.m. today at Borthwick Mortuary; service noon. Inurnment 1 p.m. at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

**CHUN, TAT YUEN,** 75, of Honolulu, died Nov. 3, 1991. He was born in China and was a retired acupuncturist and herb doctor in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Mew Ha Chang; son, Chee; daughter, Kit Ling; a Grandson; brother, Guong S.; sisters, Mo Lin Wong of Japan and Mo Ho Wong of Hong Kong. Friends may call from 11 a.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; Taoist service. Cremation. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

Chung, Edythe Chew Lung, 80, of Hawaii Kai, died Nov. 27, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was the widow of Robert M.G. Chung. She was a member of St. Peter's Episcopal Church. Survived by son, Lowell T.S.; daughters, Mrs. Ronald S. 9Carolee) Nishi, Mrs. Frederick L. (Dellen) Meyer of Kailua; brothers, Clarence and Wally Tam; sisters, Mrs Edna Wong, Mrs. Donald Dorothy Yee, Mrs. John Gladys Leong, Mrs. Barabara Ching; six grandchildren and four great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at St. Peter's Episcopal Church; service 8 p.m. graveside service 9 a.m. Thursday at Pauoa Chinese Christian Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 December 1991]

**CHUNG, ELSIE FUMIE,** 60, of Honolulu, died Oct. 25, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a retired secretary at Chaminade University. Survived by husband, Farrant "Frank" Chung; sons, Burt and Rick; brother, Thomas Uedoi; sisters, Mrs. Ernest (Jane) Oi and Mrs. Henry (Alice) Hirose of California. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 1991]

Chung, Frank H.B., of Honolulu, a retired communication section employee of the Honolulu Police Department, died Oct. 12 in Honolulu. Chung, 62, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by companion Nani; son Lynden; daughters Janice Fujioka and Lynda Chung; brothers David and Donald; sisters Hope Lee and Alma Mae Ho; six step children; and 16 grandchildren. Services: 10:15 a.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punch bowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 October 1991]

CHUNG, KEIKO KAY, 65, of Waipahu, died June 8, 1991. She was born in Japan and was a

retired employee of Big Way Supermarket, Waipahu Branch. Survived by husband, Howard Y.T. Chung; sons, Allen A.O. Bobby, Yoshikatsu Chiba of Japan; daughter, Mrs. Michael (Beverly) Kaneshiro; nine grandchildren; brother, Keitaro Chiba of Japan; sisters, Aiko Endo of Japan and Shoko Busch of California. Friends may call from 6 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1991]

CHUNG, MARILYNN ALBERTA, 64, of Kailua-Kona, died April 2, 1991. Survived by husband, Albert Sun Chung; two sons; a daughter, parents, Elmer and Esther Scherick of Indianapolis; brother, Alton Schenck; eight grandchildren. Friends may call 11:30 a.m. to 1:15 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park; service at 1:15 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1991]

Chung, Marion K.A., of Waipahu died Friday in St. Francis Hospital. Chung, 70, was born in Puhi, Kauai. She is survived by husband Ernest; sons Calvin, Edwin, Allan, Leonard and Dennis; brothers Peter; Robert and Charles Oh; sisters; Carol Hatanaka, Annie Chang, Rachel Palafox and Jean Wilson; 13 grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 10:30 a.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 9 to 10:30 a.m. Burial to follow. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 25 July 1991]

**Chung, Sarah T.<.,** of Kailua died Oct. 10 in Hale Nani health Center. Chung, 93, was born in Hawaii. She is survived by sons Samuel K.K., Charles K.K., Lawrence K.P. and Nathan; daughters Doris K.L. Goo, Barbara Cung, Carol K.S. Song and Sue Jean Chun; 18 grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 October 1991]

**Chung, Shirley,** of Honolulu died Tuesday in Laniolu Care Home. Chung, 93, was born in Paia, Maui. She is survived by brothers, En Yin and En Yui Ching. Services over the ashes: 7 p.m. Tuesday at St. Peters Episcopal Church. Call after 6 p.m. Ashes will be scattered on Wednesday. Casual attire. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 August 1991]

**CHUNG, WALLACE,** 68, of Honolulu, died March 19, 1991. He was born in Hilo and retired as a salesman for industrial Chemical. Survived by wife, Mary C.; sons Leighton Y.H., Jeffery K. and Wesley k.; two grandchildren; brothers, Joseph Cho of California and Walter P.S. Chung. Memorial service 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]

CHUNG, WALTER AUKAI KUN TUN SR., 76 of Haena, Kauai, died April 1, 1991. He was born in Wainiha, Kauai, and was a retired electrical technician with McBryde Sugar Plantation. He was a member of the Royal Order of Kamehameha and the Hawaiian Civic Club. Survived by sons, Walter Chung Jr., Milton Chung of Waianae, Jacob Maka, Kenneth Olanolan of Honolulu, Michael Olanolan of Wainiha, Wendal Olanolan and Dexter Chung; daughters, Mrs. Roy (Winona) Hussey of Honolulu, Taire Clifford of San Francisco, Mrs. James (Maydene) Palk Jr. of Anahola, Vivian Olanolan of Anahola and Mrs. Macky (Shila) De Silva Jr. of Kapaa; 26 grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; brother, Ernest of Honolulu; sisters, Murial Rojas, Linda Apuna and Agnes Chung, all of Anahola; nices and nephews; and cousins. Friends may

call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary; rosary 8 p.m. Monday at St. William's Catholic Church in Hanalei; mass 3 p.m. Casual attire. Burial at Hanalei Community Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1991]

**CHUNG, WAN KYU,** 57, of Honolulu, died April 9, 1991. He was born in Korea and owned a contracting firm in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Yun Ja; sons, U, Sung and Sung Won; daughter, Julia; brothers, Hyung Kyu and Sung Kyu; sisters, Joyce and Mimi. Friends may call 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. tomorrow at Korean United Methodist Church; service 1:30 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1991]

Chur, Emery B.D., of Honolulu, a tour driver for Mahalo Express, died Monday in Queen's Hospital. Chur, 62, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sons Standford M. and Daniel E.; daughter Marcia M.; brothers Donald and Walter; sister Kathleen Manlapit; and a grandchild. Services: 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Advertiser 11 October 1991]

CICI, CELESTE HAYTON, 27, of Honolulu, died July 27, 1991. She was born in Fairfax, Va., and was an avid rider of American motorcycles. Survived by husband, Gray; father, H. Lee Carpenter; brother, Dwayne L. Carpenter. Memorial run noon Sunday, Aug. 25 from the Hoohui'l Kakou Club House; memorial servive 1:30 p.m. at mokuleia Beach Park. Arrangements by U.S Army Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 August 1991]

CIPRIANO, GEORGE PAOOKALANI SR., 63, of Ho'okena. South Kona, died June 7, 1991. He was born in Kona and was a dispatcher retired from J.M. Tanaka Construction Co. Survived by sons, George Jr., John, David, James, Matthew of California, Omar Bipialaka of California and Bo Bipialaka; daughters, Geraldine Ely of Arizona, Emelia Kiwaha, Marilee Alapai and Imogens Keka, both of Kailua-Kona; brothers, Hermogenes of Kaneohe and Reese Harrington; sisters, Sarah Apo of Maui, Vicenta Lapera and Emily Chun, both of Honolulu; 12 grand-children; the Naihe family; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 7 p.m. Friday at Puka'ana Congregational Church in Kealia; service 7 p.m. All-night vigil follows. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at the church. Burial at Puka'ana Cemetery in Kalahiki-South Kona. Casual or aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

CIVEROLO, TOSHINO "TOM", 67, of Hilo, Hawaii, died Sept. 21, 1991. She was born in Keaau, Hawaii, and was a homemaker and member of the Taishoji Soto Mission Kyodan and Fujinkai. Survived by son, Edmund Jr. of Honolulu; brothers, Stanley Shibuya of Honolulu and Tozo Shibuya of California; sisters, Elaine Oyadomari of Keeau, Kiyoko Nakamura of Honolulu and Yaeko Kitagawa of Hilo; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1991]

**Clark, Fay J.,** of Honolulu died Thursday in Honolulu. Clark, 83, was born in Oregon. She is survived by son Wayne Finley; brothers Emmett and Arthur Shaffer; three grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. tomorrow at Fort DeRussy Beach; the ashes to be scattered at sea. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

**Clark, Florence F.,** of Waianae died Jan. 23 in Kaiser Hospital. Clark, 77, was born in Wailuku. She is survived by son Elmer B.; daughter Arleen B. McCauley; and brothers Charles, Yoshio and Takeo Okamura. Graveside services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 01 February 1991]

**Clark, Harold C.,** of Honolulu died yesterday at home. Clark, 69, was born in California. He is survived by wife, Terry P.; daughters, Marcia Lynn Philips and Wendy S. Staats; and five grandchildren. Services have not been scheduled. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Kapiolani Medical Center for Women and children. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 August 1991]

Clark, Janet T., of Las Vegas, formerly of Hawaii, died April 27 in La£ Vegas. Clark, 74, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sisters Asayo Cullman and Evelyn T. Tanaka. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 May 1991]

CLARK, KAMALANI MAKANI, still-born infant of Mr. and Mr.s Harold Clark of Kihei, Maui died March 31, 1991. Survived also by sisters, Sanoe K. and Noelani K.; grandparents, Mr. and Mrs. Vernon Pimentel. Phoebe Cabral of Kailua, Oahu, Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert Sattler of California, and Mr. and Mrs. Charles Clark of Las Vegas; great-grandmother, Mrs. Ella Clark. Services later at St. Theresa's Church. Arrangements handed by Borthwick Mortuar/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 April 1991]

Clark, Leonard B., of Pearl City, a marine transportation specialist who worked for the federal and state governments, died Wednesday at home. Clark, 61, was born in Falls, Pa. He is survived by wife Lillian Y.; daughters, Winifred Skai and Sharon Lucas; brother, Wade E. Clark; sisters, Marjorie Luckinas, Mrs. Dave Gittens and Mrs. Leon May, and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 December 1991]

**Clark, Nancy,** of Honolulu, died Tuesday in Honolulu. Clark, 84, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, Kimo Thoene and Arthur and George Kauhini; daughters, Helen Boyce, Dolly Kunewa; Louise and Susan Clark, Maria Tellez and Nancy Clark- Johnson; 37 grandchildren; and several great-grandchildren. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 May 1991]

Claus, K. Lane, of Pearl City, a. retired mill worker at Honolulu. Mill and a former fisherman aboard the boat Electa, died Thursday in Pali Momi Hospital. Lane, 68, was born in Hauula. He is survived by wife Julia K.: sons Bert Lane and Gerald. Wayne and Lionel Kamoe; daughter, Mona Kamoe; brothers, Michael Anderson, and John K. Kumai: sisters, Debra Namahoe. Olga Shillings. Elizabeth and Vonnie Nahalea. Dorothy Uchima and Victoria Kaiama; 10 grandchildren: and three great-grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Cremation will follow. Ashes will be scattered at sea. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 1991]

CLAVERIA, HARRIET HALIAKA MAKUAKANE, 65, of Hilo, died April 15, 1991. She was born in Kamaili, Hawaii, and was a retired employee of the Hilo Quality Cleanres andw as deaconess at the Opihikao Congregational Church. Survived by sons, Francis of Waipahu, Maxie M.K.; daughters, Harriet Daog of Keaau, Vanita Kaleo, Cecilia Polikapu-Samson, Sandra Buckles; brothers, John P. Makuakane, Robert Makuakane of Pahala, Donald Poepoe of Makawao; hanai brother, Ephriam Hanohano of Pahoa; sisters, Frances Mae, Becky Takeya; 14

grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 5:30 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Mauna Kea Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 April 1991]

CLEMENT, ESTHER UU, 77, of Kahului, died April 11, 1991. She was born in Hawaii. Survived by sons, Fredrico Cachola Jr. and Roy Cachola, both of Oahu; daughters, Mrs. Henrietta Kaleikau of California, Gladys Cachola of Maui, Mrs. Maria Kawai of Oahu and Mrs. Faith Rocha of Hawaii; 18 grandchildren, 31 great-grandchildren; brother, Abraham Kaleo of Oahu; sister, Mrs. Dora Paet of Maui and Mrs. Christine Kon of Oahu; pieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Friday at Norman's Mortuary; service 8 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. at Kahului Latter-Day Saints Church; service 10 a.m. burial at Valley Isle Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 April 1991]

Clemente, Joaquin P., of Honolulu died Dec. 16 at home. Clemente, 79, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife, Carlina; sons, Junito and Jesus; daughter, Caroline Coloma; brothers Federico, and a grandchild. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9 a.m. Saturday at St. John the Baptist church. Call after 7: 45 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

**CLEVELAND, JOSEPH STANLEY,** 70, of Molokai, died Feb 25, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a welder. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 March 1991]

**CLEVELAND, STANLEY JOSEPH,** 70, of Molokai, died Feb. 25, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Eleanor "Nora" K.; sons, George Spencer of Honolulu, and Standford and Wilson Cleveland of Honolulu; daughters, Alvaretta "Nana" Akina of Honolulu, Sandra Senado of California, Edwina Akima of Honolulu; sisters Shirley Costa of California and Lei Lum of Kaneohe; grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Aloha attire. Cremation. Arrangements by Molokai Mortuary Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 February 1991]

CLEW, NELDA, 58, of Sacramento, California, formerly of Honolulu, died April 3, 1991. She was a travel agent and member of Calvery-by-the-Sea Lutheran Church. Survived by daughters, Dana Adams and Paige DePont of Maui, Kim Sheldon and Michelle Astley of California; Bill Clew of Honolulu; sister, Dixie Rogers of California; brother, John English of California; eight grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service today in California. Memorial donations to Mercy Hospice, 4001 J Street, Sacramento, California, 95819. Mainland arrangements. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1991]

**Clift, David H.,** of Pahoa, Hawaii, died Monday in Hilo Hospital. Clift, 49, was born in Lansing, Mich. He is survived by daughters Stacie, Amy, Shannon and Delsey; mother Marquerite Reed; and five grandchildren. Call from 6 to 8 p.m. tomorrow and after noon Monday at Dodo Mortuary. Services: 1 p.m. Monday. Burial: Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 October 1991]

**CLUNEY, BENJAMIN DREW,** 69, of Honolulu, died May 3. 1991. He was born in Honolulu.

Survived by wife, Ida K. Cluney; sister, Johanna Jay; brothers, William A. Jr., Donald F. of California, Samuel and Allen; nieces and nephew. Graveside service 10 a.m. Wednesday at Oahu Cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 May 1991]

**Cobos-Bronson, Anthony M.,** infant son of Roman M. Cobos and Marianne N. Bronson of Waimea, Hawaii, died Aug. 6 in Honokaa Hospital. The baby was born in Honokaa. He is also survived by grandparents James and Deborah Bronson, Rosalba Cobos, Veronica Bronson and Bill and Dorothy Palmer. Memorial services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

Cockett, Evelyn K., of Aiea died Wednesday in Kaukini Hospital. Cockett, 51, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by son, Samuel K.K.P., Benjamin H., Kirk K. and Shane K.; daughters, Evelyn M. and Ilona U; sisters, Abbie Eanchez, Pearl Ho, Lillian Agabin, Michele Parker, Benjydetter Puakela and Beryndette Krout; five grandchildren; and three stepgrandchildren. Services: 10 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 December 1991]

**COCKETT, REGINALD BENJAMIN,** 74, of Kailua, died Dec. 30, 1990. He was born in Honolulu and retired form Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard. Survived by hanai son, Albert J.; two hanai grandchildren; brother, Rudolph C.; sister, Mildred C. Keough; nieces; cousins; aunts and uncles. Private service held. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**Coelho, Anthony T. "Tony",** of Waianae died last Thursday in Maluhia Hospital. Coelho, 87, was born in Haiku, Maui. He is survived by sons Ronald and Walter; daughter Loretta; and several grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 January 1991]

COELHO, HARRY JOSEPH, 62, of Honolulu, died Sept. 19, 1991. He was born in Wailuku, Maui. Survived by sons, Harry J. Jr. and Dexter D.; daughters, Yvonne Sasano and Tracie L; four grandchildren; mother, Mar Sanchez; brothers, Edward of Waikapu and Jerry; stepbrothers, Ernest Sanchez and Stanley Sanchez of Hilo; sisters, Elizabeth Yingst, Lucy Ferreira, Irene Tam of Pukalani, Ruth Sanchez of California, Evelyn Leipali of Wailuku and Leonora Ferreira of Haiku. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; services 7:30 p.m. Scattering of ashes to follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1991]

**Coffeen, Raymond F.,** of Honolulu, a retired engineer with the state of California, died Oct. 3 in Honolulu. Coffeen, 82, was born in Ottawa, Ill. He is survived by brother George; and sisters Katherine Keely and Jane Taylor. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

**COHAN, MARILYN,** 59, of Honolulu, died July 17, 1991. She was born in California. Survived by mother, Miriam Newman. No service. Scattering of ashes at sea. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 1991]

**Cohan, Marilyn,** of Honolulu died on Wednesday in Kaiser Hospital. Cohan, 59, was born in California. She is survived by mother Miram Newman. No services will be held. [Honolulu

Coleman, Myrna Adele K.L., of Honolulu died Sunday in Tripler Hospital. Coleman, 51, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband, John H.; son, Jimmie D.; daughters Katherine Swiger and Julie Coleman; parents, John L Lindsey and Enid P. Clark; sisters, Beverley Palenapa, Lilia Frietas and Helen Lindsey; and two grandchildren. Wake services: 7:30 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 8 p.m. Services noon Monday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 5 December 1991]

COLLADO, LEON ALELUYA, 81, of Honolulu, died August 6, 1991. He was born in Salud, Natividad, Pangasinan, Philippines. Survived by daughter, Beatrice Kobayashi; cousin, Marino Aleluya; nieces, Mrs. Linda Jovero, Amry Fontanilla; grandnieces and grandnephews. Friends may call 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 10:30 a.m. Burial at 11:30 a.m. at Sunset Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 August 1991]

Collera, Benigna G., of Guam, died Saturday in Honolulu. Collera, 63, was born in the Philippines. She is survived by husband Benigno; sons, Reynaldo, Arturo, Arsenio, Alberto, Ramon, Angelito, Fernando and Bartolome Jr., daughters Araceli and Eva Collera and Isabelita Concepcion; mother Agueda Garcia; brothers, Rolando, Alfredo, Timoteo and Marcial; sisters Luz Abcede, Thelma Villena, Lourdes Bitonio and Remedios Carreos; and 23 grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. today at The Cathedral of Our Lady of Peace. Call after 6 p.m. Burial in the Philippines. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 January 1991]

**Collinson, James S.,** of Lahaina died Friday in Lahaina. Collinson, 74, was born in Devils Lake N.D. He is survived by wife, Louise, son Joseph R.; daughter, Catherine Schwaihart; sister, Ruth Brownawell; and two grandchildren. Memorial services: 11 a.m. Saturday at Puamana Club house in Lahaina. Inurnment at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

Coloma L. Dionicia, of Kalaheo, Kauai, died Friday in Wilcox Hospital; Coloma, 82, was born in Pasuquin, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. She is survived by sons Ciriaco and Don; daughters Janet Casamina, Connie Cadacio, Priscilla Andres and Marina Barrientos; brother Alfredo Lagadon; sisters Salvacion Manansala and Roberta L. Cadacio; 18, grandchildren; and 17 great-grandchildren. Rosary: 7 p.m. Friday at Holy Cross Church in Kalaheo. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Rosary: 7:30 p.m. Jan. 25 at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Call after 6 p.m. Mass: 12:30 p.m. Jan. 26 at St. Theresa's Co-Cathedral. Call after 11:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1991]

Colon, Benjamin "Benny", of Honolulu, a retired employee Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, died Friday in Queen's Hospital. Colon, 85, was born in Puerto Rico. He is survived by wife, Henrietta Sanchez and Florence Kalepa; brother, Carmelo; 18 grandchildren; and 19 gretgrandchildren. Call after 9 a.m. Saturday at Millilani Downtown Mortuary. Mass: 10:45 a.m. at the cathedral of Our Lady of Peace. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 03 July 1991]

**Colon, Thomas N.K.**, of Kailua-Kona, a retired stock clerk supervisor for- KTA Super Stores, died Friday in Kona Hospital. Colon. 63, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Margaret

M.; sons Thomas, Spencer and Jerry; daughters Julie DePonte, Margaret Acia. Janet, Laura and De-bra; brothers Charles Colon and Alfred Delpino; 14 grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Mass: 10 a.m. Thursday at Immaculate Conception Catholic Church. Holualoa. Friends may call from 5 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at the church hall and from 8 a.m. Thursday at the church. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 July 1991]

**COLZIE, JOHN LEE,** 51, of Waianae, died June 16, 1991. He was born in Atlanta, Ga. Survived by sons, John Lee Jr., Eddie, Jimmie Lee and Eric; brother, Albert; sisters, Alberta Wilborn and Alma Jean Peterson. Friends may call 8 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at Maile Church of God; service 10 a.m. Burial 11:30 a.m. at Sunset Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 June 1991]

Comar, Anacleto C., of Poamoho Village in the Wahiawa area died Thursday in Wahiawa Hospital. Comar, 90, was born in Plaridel, Misamis, Occidental, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Caludia B.; sons Giovanni B. Cuanan and Greogrio Comar; and daughter, Josephine Gipaya. Mass: 7 p.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Sorrows Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Prayer services: 10 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 October 1991]

Comiat, Semon A., of Whitmore Village, a retired boilerman at Waialua Sugar Co., died Sept. 27 in Wahiawa Hospital. Comiat, 81, was born in Vintar, Ilocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife Esmenia P.; son Simon; sisters Rosalia Garduque and Rosalia Pascua; and several grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Friday at St. Michael's Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Prayer services: 10:30 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

**Como, Perry G.,** of Honolulu, a supervisor at The Maids and a nephew of singer, Perry Como died yesterday in St. Francis Hospice. Como, 42, was born in Canonsburg, Pa. He is survived by parents, gene and Ann; brothers, Geno, Jimmy and Dennis; and sister, Darlene Witzel. Memorial services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at Sr. Mark's Episcopal Church. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to St. Francis Hospice or to the Life Foundation/Direct Client Services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 May 1991]

**COMPTON, ALEXANDER CLAIR,** 63, of Kihei, Maui, died Sept. 9, 1991. He was born in Oakland, Calif., and owned a business called Alex, the Screen Doctor. Services pending at Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 September 1991]

**COMPTON, JEREMY LEE,** 15, of Paradise Park, Keaau, Hawaii died April 22, 1991. He was born in Springfield, Mo. And was a freshman at Waiakea High School. Survived by mother, Dawn M. Reilly of Puna; stepfather, Douglas Reilly of Waikoloa; sister, Army Reid of PUna; brother, Toby Reilly of Puna; great-grandfather, Dwight C. Bush Sr. of California; aunts and uncles; cousins. Service 1 p.m. tomorrow at Kahena Beach, off Highway 137 between Opihikao and Kalapana, Puna. Casual attire. Private scattering of ashes at sea at a later date. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 April 1991]

**Conceicao, Clement C.,** of Kailua, an employee at Hawaiian Dredging & Construction Co., died Monday at home. Conceicao, 76, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by son, Clement L;

daughters, Laverne Chong and Ione Gumpfer; brother, David; sisters, Sarah Wilkinson, Evelyn Morales and Laura Souza, seven grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Mass: 11:30 a.m. Friday at St. Vianney's Church. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

Condon, Stella of Corvallis, Ore., a former Honolulu resident who sang soprano for Holy Nativity Church, died Sunday at home. Condon, 75, was born in Percival, Saskatchewan, Canada. She is survived by son Ken; daughter Margie Hungerford; brother Fred Nystrom; sister Emma Sayer; and two grandchildren. Services in Oregon. Private burial services in Honolulu. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 September 1991]

CONLAN, GREGORY PATRICK, 45, of Kailua, died April 5, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a partner in the law firm of Chun, Kerr, Dodd and Kaneshiro. He was associated with the firm for more than 16 years. He was an avid runner and diver and coached AYSO girls soccer in Kailua. Survived by wife, Jane A. Conlan; daughters, Johanna K. and Caroline H.; brother, Stephen J.; sisters, Kathleen M. and Jane Ellen George; parents, Augustine P. and Angela C. Conian; aunts; uncles; nieces; nephews; cousins. Friends may call 6 to 7:30 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Ashes to be scattered at sea Friday off Kailua Beach. Friends may gather at 8:30 a.m. at the mouth of Kaelepulu Stream. No flowers. Casual attire. Donations to Amnesty International. Green Peace, Institute for Human Services or the Nature Conservancy. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 April 1991]

**CONLAN, GREGORY PATRICK,** 45, of Kailua, who died April 5, 1991, was a partner in the law firm of Chun, Kerr, Dodd and Kaneshige. The firm's name was spelled wrong in an obituary that appeared in yesterday's editions. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

**CONRAD, CARMEN LAVERNE,** 73, of Hilo, died Feb. 8, 1991. She was born in Montana and was a retired real estate broker for Grubb-Ellis. Survived by husband, Robert; daughter, Mrs. Bruce (Darcy) Ames of Honolulu; nieces and nephews. No service. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 February 1991]

**Conrad, Ray W.,** of Kailua, a retired U.S. Navy lieutenant commander and a retired educator in the Hawaii school system, died Saturday in Honolulu. Conrad, 72, was born in Warriors Mark, Pa. He is survived by daughter Evva-Margaret; brother Robert; and sisters Lourayne Gezzer and Eleanor Prochazka. Services will be private. Memorial donations suggested to the Honolulu Academy of Arts or to a favorite charity. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 October 1991]

Conradt, Herschel T., of Waimanalo, a retired bookkeeper, died Saturday in Castle Hospital. Conradt, 80, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Thelma R.; sons Herschel, Richard and Robert; daughters Loretta and Cynthia; brother Griffeth, nine grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Services: 12:30 p.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

**CONSTANTINO, MAXIMA AGUSTIN,** 62, of Lahaina, died Jan. 22, 1991. She was born in Hilo. Survived by husband, Macario Constantino; sons, Reynuldo, Nestor of Kahului and Sonny; daughters, Lydia Pigao of Kahului, Pertita Mendoza of the Philippines, Cely, Edna, Beth Domingo; 16 grandchildren; sisters, Adeline Corpuz and Marcela Domingo. Friends may call

6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Friday at Maria Lanakila Church; service 8 p.m. Or can 8 to 10:15 a.m. Saturday; service 10:15 a.m. Burial at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/ Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 January 1991]

Contrades, Joseph K. Jr., of Kapaa, Kauai, a retired warehouse superintendent at Hawaiian Canneries and a retired employee of the postal service, died Sunday at home. Contrades, 81, was born in Hanamulu, Kauai. He is survived by wife Dora S.; sons, Stanley J., Maurice C., Thomas P. and Robert G.; daughters, Patricia A. Happek, Monica L. Contrades, Susan R. Brools, Therese C. Satszkow, Annette K.C. Manaday and Lisa C. Cutin; brother, franklin; sister Junaita Thomas; 20 grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. Mass: 3 p.m. tomorrow at St. Catherine's Church in Kapaa. Call after 1 p.m. Burial in church cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 May 1991]

COOK, CLAUDE EMMETT JR., 81, of Honolulu, died Jan. 25, 1991. He was born in Marion, Ohio, and was a logistics officer retired from Fort Shafter after 26 years of service. Survived by son, David L; daughters, Nancy M. Gouveia and Barbara; sister, Margaret Bush of Illinois; three grandchildren. Friends may call from 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service noon, Inurnment 12:45 p.m. at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 January 1991]

Cook, Malcolm G., of Honolulu died Sunday in St. Francis Hospice. Cook, 83, was born in New Jersey. He is survived by wife Umeko; son Malcolm G. Jr.; and sister Marian Smith. Services: noon tomorrow at First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu. Inurnment: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. Memorial donations suggested to First Presbyterian Church of Honolulu. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

COOK, WAYNE PHILLIP, 64, of Costa Meas, California, formerly of Honolulu, died Sept. 21, 1991. He was born in Louisville, Ky. Prior to his retirement, he was sales manager for Cosmair, Inc., which transferred him to Southern California where he made his home for the last ten years. Survived by wife, Jean; son Dennis; daughter Denis Tom of Texas and Debora Nibert of Ohio; six grandchildren. Memorial service 2 p.m. Saturday at Waialae Baptist Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at sea to follow. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 October 1991]

Cooper, Elizabeth H., of Honolulu, a retired secretary at Hawaiian Pineapple Co., died Wednesday in Straub Hospital. Cooper, 89, was born in Paia, Maui. She is survived by son, George' 10 grandchildren and 10 great-grandchildren. Seervices: 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Star of the Sea Church. Call after 10:30 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 August 1991]

**COOPER, ELIZABETH JEAN,** 72, of Honolulu, died Nov. 22, 1991. She was born in Canada and retired as a real estate broker with 18 years of experience, most recently with Bradley Property Ltd. Survived by husband, Thomas W. Mossman; daughter, Mrs. John (Anne) Sly; son, James Cooper; grandchildren. No flowers. Casual attire. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 11 a.m. Monday at Oahu Cemetery Chapel; service 11 a.m. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 1991]

Copp, Camilla T., of Honolulu, formerly of Kaneohe, died yesterday in Beverley Manor Convalescent Center. Copp, 82, was born on Maui. She is survived by sons, Robert E. Jr.; daughters, Ann E. Ah Sam and Dorothy m. Munoz; sister, Lily Lopez; 12 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Services 1 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

Copp, Edric K., of Honolulu, a retired Honolulu Fire Department captain, died Monday in Honolulu. Copp, 64, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Anne l.; son, Edric K. Jr.; daughters, Alison K. Gasper and Moana Sheehy; brothers, David and Edmund; sister, Elsie Stallings and Ethel De Santos, and eight grandchildren. Services: 1:15 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 December 1991]

Corales, Avelina M. "Grandma", of Keaau, Hawaii, died Wednesday in Hilo Hospital. Corrales, 76, was born in Dingras, Illocs Norte, the Philippines. She is survived by son, Orlando M. daughter, Luz C. Alipio; hanai sons, Tino, Nelson and Alex Migeul; serveral stepbrothers, and stepsisters, six grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 8:30 p.m. Friday at Dodo Mortuary. An all-night visitation will follow at the Alfred and Luz C. Alipio residence in Keaau. Mass: 11 a.m. Saturday at Holy Rosary Catholic Church in Keeau. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1991]

Corbett, Harold T., of Seattle, a former flight instructor and a newspaper publisher on Maui, died yesterday in Seattle. Corbett, 62, was born in Tacoma, Wash. He is survived by former wife Mary Ellen Corbett; companion Evelyn Haddin; daughter Cathy Reiling; mother Gertrude Corbett; sister Peggy Harris, and two grandchildren. Services will be in Washington state. Memorial donations suggested to the Little Red Door, Delaware County Cancer Society, 402 W. Washington, Muncie, Ind. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 June 1991]

Corbilla, Marcelino, of Ewa Beach died Feb. 17 at home. Corbilla, 77, was born in Sinait Illocos Sur, Philippines. He is survived by wife, Juliana I.; Vitaliano and Pacifico; brother Ciriaco; and four grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park mortuary. Mass: 8:15 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church. Burial Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 March 1991]

Cordero, Nicasio, of Honolulu died Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Cordero, 77, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife, Juanita; sons, Ricky, Jack, Ernesto, Greg, Ronnie, Nicasio Jr. and Danny; daughters, Felicidad Acierto, Conchita Samson,. Norma Nazareno and Sally Cordero; two brothers; four sisters; and 21 grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Sunday at St. John's Church in Kailihi. Call from 6:15 to 9:15 p.m. Mass: 11 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 August 1991]

**Cordero, Nicasio,** will be remembered in services at 7:30 p.m. Monday at St. John's Church in Kalihi. Call from 5:45 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Tuesday Call from 7:45 to 11 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemtery, Kaneohe. The date of services was changed by the mortuary from an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 1991].

**Cordova, Mary,** of Honolulu, died Friday in Kaiser Hospital. Cordova, 72, was born in Hilo. She is survived by daughter, Emily; sisters Virginia and Elizabeth; five grandchildren; and eight grandchildren. Call from 9 a.m. to 11:40 a.m. Tuesday at Borthwick Mortuary. Mass: noon Tuesday at the Cathedral of Our lady of Peace. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 March 1991]

Corliss, Donald D., of Wailea Kai, Kihei, Maui, died yesterday at home. Corliss, 63, was born in Boulder, Colo. He is survived by daughters Deborah L. and Christine M.; and brothers Wells M. and Charles E. Memorial services: 10 a.m. Saturday at Holy Innocent Episcopal Church in Lahaina. Burial will be in Denver. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to the Maui Community Arts & Cultural Center, 101 Kaahumanu Ave., Suite A-A, Kahului, Hawaii 98732-2130. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 May 1991]

Cornija, Nicolas "Colas", of Ewa, a retired Gaspro employee, died last Sasturday in Tripler Hospital. Cornija, 95, was born in Negros, the Philippines. He is survived by the Gabuco family of Ewa. Mass: 10 a.m. Tuesday at Immaculate Conception Church. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Punschbowld National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 09 February 1991]

Corpuz, John M., of Anahola, Kauai, who died Saturday in a flash flood, will be remembered in services at 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick/ Kauai Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 11 a.m. Friday. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 11 a.m. Friday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Lihue Community Cemetery. Casual attire. Corpuz, 39, a Safeway bakery manager, was born in Lihue. He is survived by wife Deborah; father, John M.; mother, Elizabeth Duxbury; brother, Jonathan S., and sisters, Jackie Laughton, Marie Horikawa and Joanne and Joanie Corpuz. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 December 1991]

CORPUZ, MERCEDES ATENTICO, 69, of Kailua-Kona, Hawaii, formerly of Honokaa, died Jury 3. 1991. She was born in Kukuihaele and was a retired pantry helper at the Mauna Kea Beach Hotel. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Herbert (Barbara) Victorine Jr. of Hilo. Mrs. Daniel (Cecelia) Dochin and Mrs. Jake (Jessica) Pavao of Waimea, Mrs. Brian Y Sophia) Dias of Kona, Mrs. Fred (Emily) Compton of North Carolina and Mrs. Harry (Mary) Cabrera of North Kohala; brothers, Basi-lio Yagoog of Honokaa and George Yagong of Hilo; sisters, Mrs. B.J. (Sylvia) Moore of North Carolina. Mrs. Felix (Pilar) Asia Jr. and Mrs. Casemero (Leo Corpuz of Honokaa, Sally Neice of California, Louise Coughorn of Honolulu and Mrs. Steve (Rosita) Olander of Washington; 13 grandchildren; 3 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 p.m. to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church in Honokaa; Mass 7 p.m. Or call 8 a.m. to 10 a.m. Tuesday at church; prayers 10 a.m. Burial at Church Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 July 1991]

**CORPUZ, VERNA ANN,** 45, of Kaimuki, died Nov. 12, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a contracts assistant for the State Department of Transportation. Survived by stepmother, Kimiko Corpuz; brothers, ken and Koji, both of California; aunts and uncles; cousins. Private service held. Burial was at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Hawaii Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 November 1991]

Correa, Rose M., of Honolulu died Saturday at home. Correa, 01, was born in La Linen, Spain.

She is survived by daughters Annie Rita Chang, Frances Achi, Rose Marie Rio Yray and Dolores Cynthia Zimbra; hanai son William "Willy" Kahili; brothers Emile, John and Anthony Martin; sisters Mary White, Sally Santos, Annie Fernandez and Dolores Cummings; 14 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren and a great-great-grandchild. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Mass: 9:90 a.m. Saturday at Saints Peter and Paul Church, 800 Kaheka St. Call from 8:30 a.m. Burial to follow at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 July 1991]

CORREIA, ARTHUR, 65, of Kailua, died Jan. 4, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the merchant marine. Survived by son, Richard Mamizuha; daughter, Constance kaahu; six grandchildren, brothers, John, Joe of Nevada, Manny; sisters, Gertrude DeMelio, Alice Ash, Evelyn Cavacco. Friend may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony Church; mass 11:30 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

CORREIA, MELLISSA ANN, 16, of I Hawaiian Beaches, Hawaii, died July' 18. 1991. She was born in Hilo and was a sophomore at Pahoa High School, Survived by father, Gregory E. (Alesia M.) Correia Sr.; mother, Annette M. Correia of Honolulu; brothers, Gregory E. Jr., Warren A. Kepano and Duane M.; sisters, Allyson M. Victorino and Vanessa L. Gonsalves; paternal grandmother, Virginia A. of Hilo; maternal grandmother, Mildred Worsham of Honolulu; uncles, aunts, cousins; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at! Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday at Pahoa Sacred Heart Catholic Church; service; 10 a.m. Burial noon at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 July 1991]

CORTEZAN, JOSEFINA GRAY ABAYA, 94, of Koloa, Kauai, died Jan. 8, 1991. She was born in Candon, Ilocos Sur, Philippines, and was a retired registered nurse with the state government. Survived by daughters, Josephine Duvauchelle, and Mabel J. Pacarro of Honolulu and Mary Alice Powelson of Ohio; son, Robert of Honolulu; a niece; 11 grandchildren and 16 great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Koloa Union Church; service 10:30 a.m. Unurnment at Blake Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangemenst by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 January 1991]

COSTA, ADAM, 68, of Kaneohe, died Sept. 19, 1991. He was born in Lihue, Kauai, and retired as supervisor with Shop 64 at Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard after 36 years. Survived by wife, Ochiyo "June" Costa; daughters, Nancy Souza, Linda Henriques, and Kathleen Murphy and Coleen Murphy, both of Colorado; eight grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial 11 a.m. at Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 1991]

COSTA, BELLA, 84, of Kailua, died, March 5, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Emory Lopes, Benjamin Jr., Calvin Vernon L. and Kelly C.; daughters, Evelyn Reis, Velma Lapeti, Pricilla Mossman, Delora; grandchildren, great-great grandchildren and great-great grandchildren; sister, Lucy Correiro; nephews and nieces. Friends may call from 9:30 a.m. to noon Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 112:15 p.m. burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 1991]

Costa, Charles A, of Honolulu died Sunday in Kaiser Hospital. Costa, 65, of was born in Koloa, Kauai. He is survived by wife Jetta; sons Alan, Gayton and Steven; daughter Darlene McCord; brothers William and Manuel; sister Gerry Olivares; and seven grandchildren. Services: noon tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 9 to 12:40 p.m. Burial will be private. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 February 1991]

**COSTA, GEORGE F.,** 81, of Honolulu, died Sept. 23, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by son, Gregory E.; sisters, Agnes C. Ferreira and Margaret C. Visser two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 a.m. to noon Monday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service noon. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1991]

Costa, Hardy E., of Freemont, Calif., manager and chef of C anteen Corp., died Monday at home. Costa, 50, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife, Joan; sons, Clifford and Jerome Shom; daughters, Stephanie Soares, Ceralyn Nuila and Frances De Witt; brother, Marley; sister, Toni Jean Villamill and Patricia Julson; and 12 grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Saturday at memorial Mortuary Chapel. Scattering of ashes at a later date. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 August 1991]

**Costa, Jason L. Jr.,** of Honolulu died Monday in Kaiser Hospital. Costa, 58, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Anne L.; sons Gary, Alan, Patrick and Kenneth; daughters Elaine and Diane; brother Fred; sister Helen; and 11 grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Graveside services: 8:30 a.m. Friday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

COSTA, JOHN LEONARD "SUKE", 65, of Kuhio Village, Kamuela, Hawaii died Dec. 30, 1990. He was born in Niumalu, Lihue, Kauai and was a retired grounds maintenance person for the Westin Mauna Kea Beach Hotel. Survived by wife, Mariene Smith Costa; sons, Eugene and Kevin, both of Honolulu; daughters, Marlise Lambert of Oregon and Winona Souza of Honolulu; sister, Thelma Newill of Virginia; six grandchildren; aunts and uncles; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 7 p.m. today at Annunciation Catholic Church in Kamuela; mass 7 p.m. Private scattering of ashes at a later date. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

COSTA, JOSEPH S. JR., 73, of Hilo, died June 12, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired machinist for the former Hilo Iron Works. Survived by wife, Ann; son, Ron, of California; two grandchildren; brothers, August and Lawrence, both of California, and Leonard of Oregon; uncles, aunts, nephews and nieces. Friends may call 6 to 6:45 p.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph's Catholic Church. Hilo; Mass 7 p.m. at the church. Services 10 a.m. Thursday at Homelani Mausoleum. Casual attire; no flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 June 1991]

**COSTA, JOSEPH S. JR.,** died June 12, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired machinist for the former Hilo Iron Works. Survived by wife, Ann; son, Ron, of California; two grandchildren; brothers, August and Lawrence, both of California, and Leonard of Oregon; uncles, aunts, nephews and nieces. Friends may call 6 to 6:45 p.m. Wednesday at St. Joseph's

Catholic Church, Hilo; Mass 7 p.m. at the church. Services 10 a.m. Thursday at Homelani Mausoleum. Casual attire; no flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 January 1991]

COSTA, JOSEPH S. JR., of Hilo, died June 12, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired machinist for the former Hilo Iron Works. Survived by wife, Ann Costa; son. Ron of California; a grandson and granddaughter, both; of California; brothers, August and Lawrence, both of California, and Leonard of Oregon; uncles, aunts, nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may; call from 6 to 6:45 p.m. tomorrow at St Joseph's Catholic Church; service 7 p.m. Burial 10 a.m. Thursday at Homelani Mausoleum. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. A recent obituary was incorrect due to incomplete information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 January 1991]

COSTA, JOSEPH S. JR., of Hilo, died June 12, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired machinist for the former Hilo Iron Works. Survived by wife, Ann Costa; son, Ron of California; a grandson and granddaughter, both of California; brothers, August and Lawrence, both of California, and Leonard of Oregon; uncles, aunts, nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 6:45 p.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph's Catholic Church; service 7 p.m. Burial 10 a.m. Thursday at Homelani Mausoleum. No flowers. Casual Attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. A recent obituary was incorrect due to incomplete information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 1991]

COSTA, LILLIAN KINNEY, 81, of Healdsburg, Calif., died Jan. 28, 1991. She was born in Hanapepe, Kauai, and was a retired teacher and principal. She was a member of the Hawaii State retired Teachers Association. Survived by daughter, Cynthia Campbell; two grandchildren; sisters, Hazel K. Kauahikaua of Honolulu and Thelma Hutchins o Texas; brother, H. Richard Kinney; nieces and nephews; cousins; aunts and uncles. Services held in California. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 February 1991]

COSTA, MAE NAKAMURA, 83, of Hilo, died Jan. 19, 1991. She was born in Kaumana and was retired owner of Costa's Poultry Farm and a retired cashier for Ainako Store. Survived by sons, Edward Verm of Georgia and Earl Stanley of California; daughter, Mrs. Joseph (Doreen M.) Lucas; brother, Robert McFarlane of Honolulu; sisters, Mrs. Wing Chew (Hilda) Chong, Dorothy Valpoon of California; 11 grandchildren, 16 great-grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. today at Memorial Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1991]

COSTA, RAYMOND AINAHAU DE, 47, of Hilo, died Jan. 5, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a heavy equipment operator for James W. Glover. Survived by wife, Phylis; sons, Steven and Raymond Jr.; daughters, Raynell, Monica, Elena, Costa; grandmother, Annie K. Costa; brothers, Herman Costa of Keaau, Lawrence Costa, Herbert Costa of California, Fred Costa of Kurtistown; sisters, Violet Nakeo of Kona, Lillian Perreira of Pahoa, Thelma Riveira of Mountain View, Mae Acgalon of Laupahoehoe, Harriet Larimore of California and Gertrude Glowania of Nevad; five grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 5 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Friday; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]

COSTALES, TEOFILA RITARDO "PILO", 85 of Waipahu, died March 25, 1991. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by sons, Henry "Gene", Richard R. of California; daughters, Sophie Balada, Francis Viloria, Dolores Corpuz, Maggie B. Cambia, Josephine Bautista of California; 32 grandchildren; 47 grandchildren; is great grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Sr. Joseph Church; service 7 p.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph Church; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. Tuesday; mass 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Garden Crypts in Pearl City. Arrangements by Leeward Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 1991]

**Cotton, Shirley E.,** of Makawao, Maui, died Tuesday at Home. Cotton, 60, was born in Minnesota. She is survived by daughter Sandy and brothers Bill and Alan Munroe. Services have not been scheduled. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 01 February 1991]

**COTTON, SHIRLEY ELIZABETH**, 60, of Makawao, died Jan. 29, 1991. She was born in Minnesota. Survived by daughter, Sandy Cotton of Makawao; brothers. Bill Munroe of California and Alan Munroe of Virginia. Arrangements pending at Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

**COULSON, ROBER A.,** 76, of Honolulu, died Jan. 16, 1991. She was born in Indiana and was retired as a supervisor at Marshall Field department store in Chicago. Survived by husband, Lloyd, and sisters, Mary Keith of Indiana and Patricia Mrazek of Illinois. Service 2 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 1991]

Cowans, Bradley W., of Kapaa, Kauai, who died Tuesday in a three-car accident on Kuhio Highway in Anahola, will be remembered in services at 8 p.m. Monday at Lihue Union Church on Nawiliwili Road. Friends may call from 5 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday. Call after 9 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial: Lihue Community Cemetery. Cowans, 42, a licensed practical nurse at Mahelona Memorial Hospital, a carpenter and an employee of Kapaa Laundry Center, was born in Columbus, Ohio. He is survived by wife Penny Ann K.P.; brothers, Adger W., Harold J. and Vincent S.; and sister Narcissia Starks. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1991]

**COX, JOHN L.,** 66, of Woodland Hills, California, and Honolulu, died April 25, 1991. He was born in Berkeley, California, and was a retired photogrammetric engineer. Survived by sons, James Lee and Thomas Charles; sister, Mrs. Elizabeth Frye of California; two grandsons. Private service to be held. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 April 1991]

**COX, LYLE HARMON,** 69, of Kailua, died Sept. 14, 1991. He was born in Des Moines, Iowa. Survived by wife, Cathryn Cox; daughters, Marilyn London of Oregon and Joyce Garrard of Kihei; three grandchildren; brothers, Marvin and James, both of California; a niece and three nephews. Friends may call from 1 to 2 p.m. today at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 2 p.m. Donations to the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

**Cozo, Vincente K.,** of Wahiawa died last Saturday in Wahiawa Hospital. Cozo, 90, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by sons, henry and Ronald daughter, Katherine Paahana; several brothers and sisters; 20 grandchildren; and 42 great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1991]

Crabb, Mae, of Kaneohe died Monday in Pohai Nani Care Center. Crabb, 88, is survived by son

David B.K. and five grandchildren. No services. Inurnment will be in Hilo. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

Craig, Maria K.U., of Nanakuli, also known as Frances A. Craig, died Jan. 28 in Nanakuli. Craig, 67, was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons N. Kalani U. Willis and Henry T.K. and Donald U.K. Makua; brothers John, Richard and George Pakele, 12 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary. Services: 10 a.m. Friday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 05 February 1991]

**Cramer, Jennifer Lee,** 5 year old daughter of Darryl and Leilani Cramer of Kapaa, Kauai, died Friday on Kauai. The child is also survived by brother, Jesse. Services: 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Catherine's Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 May 1991]

**Crane Paul K.,** of Honolulu died Feb. 5 in St Francis Hospice. Crane, 67, was born in Illinois. He is survived by his family. Services will not be held.[Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

**CRAVALHO, FRANK**, 75, of Kihei, Maui, died April 19, 1991. He was born in Kula, Maui, was a retired cane haul track supervisor for HC&S Co. and member of the Kihei Pili Aloha Club and Senior Citizens. Survived by wife, Mary C.; sons, Patrick J. of Indiana, Desmond L. of California and Everet T. "Tom"; daughter, Geraldine (Joseph) Serrao, eight grandchildren; one great-grandchild; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. tomorrow at St. Theresa's Catholic Church, Kihei; Mass 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary-Norman's; service 10 a.m.; burial at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery. Aloha attire; no flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 April 1991]

Crawford, Harold R., of Honolulu, a retired industrial relations director at oahu Sugar Co., died Suday in Beverly Manor Convalescent center. Crawford, 83, was born in Honolul. He is survived by wife, Olga, sons, Harold R. Crawford Jr.; daughter, Marjorie C. karp; five grandchildren; and two great grandchildren. Memorial services: noon Sunday at Lutheran Chruch of Honolulu. No flowers. Memorial donations suggested to Lutheran Church of Honolulu. Flonolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

Crawford, Harold Robert, 83, of Honolulu, died Dec. 1, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired director of industrial relations for Oahu Sugar Co. Survived by wife Olga; son, Harold R. Jr. of Texas; daughter, Mrs. Robert (Marjorie c.) karp of Laupahoehoe, Hawaii; five grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Memorial service noon today at Lutheran Church of Honolulu on Punahou Strret. No flowers. Memorial donations to the Lutheran Church of Honolulu. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 December 1991]

**CRAWFORD, ILLYA,** 24, of Wahiawa, died Nov. 12, 1991. He was born in Wahiawa and was a member of Manu Okekai Canoe Club. Survived by father, Granvil E. Crawford Jr.; mother, Alice M. Crawford; brothers. Edward H. Yamaguchi, Granville E. and Daniel L.; sisters, Mrs. Patrick (Carlina) Natividad of Hilo and Rayna, P.H.; grandmother, Lilly P. Crawford; uncles and aunts; nieces and nephews; cousins. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Sunday at Mililani

Memorial Park Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1991]

**CREEL, PATRICIA EILEEN,** 67, of Honolulu, died Nov. 8, 1991. She was born in Wisconsin and was a retired Punahou School teacher. Survived by husband. Lowell Creel; sister, Phyliss Tongg, nephews and nieces. Services 1 p.m. today at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Ultimate Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1991]

**CREMER, ELIZA MON1Z,** 90, of Aiea, died Aug. 30, 1991. She was born in Kula, Maui, and retired from Hickam Air Force Base after working at Base Chapel #1. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Edward (Martene M.) Wilcox; four grandchildren and five great-grandchildren; brother, Frank Moniz of Kula: sister, Lucy De Rego of Kula; nieces and nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary, Waipio. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

**Crespo, Maria P,** of Honolulu died last Wednesday in St. Francis Hospital. Crespo, 82, was born in Abra, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Marcelino; sons Manuel and Augustin; duahgters Jean Ulep, Josephine Verdadero and Mary Rabang; brother Pedro Perlas; 21 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Services: 10 a.m. Saturday. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 1991]

Crichton, David Apu, 75, of Honolulu, died Dec. 11, 1991. He was born in Western Samoa. Survived by sons, David, Donald and Billy; daughters, Gladys Craig, Hilda Gonzaga and Mitzi Foumai; sisters, Rose Larking, Margaret Hornsby, Freda Ferns and Easter Collins.; 14 grandchildren. Friends may call 9 a.m. Wednesday at Maikiki Ward of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints; service noon. Burial: 1:45 p.m. at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 December 1991]

**CRISOLOGO, JULIO ACOSTA,** 85, of Honolulu, died April 14, 1991. He was born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines. Survived by wife, Lourdes; son, Ernest; daughters, Shirley, Brenda. Lorraine and Marrie Malaluan; sister, Juliana Wandasan; three grandchildren. Friends may call 8:30 to 10:15 a.m. Friday at St. Anthony's Church; service 10:15 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nuuanu Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 April 1991]

**Cristobal, Victor R.,** of Honolulu, a retired employee Gas Co., died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Crsitobal, 84, was born in Laoag, Illocos Norte, the Philippines. He is survived by wife, Elizabeth K.' daughters, Ruth C.N. Cristobel and Victoria L. Norman; and five grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 August 1991]

**Crivello, Daniel C. "Sonny",** of Hilo, a retired heavy equipment operator at S.K. Oda Construction and a Hawaii County Department of Transportation committee member, died Wednesday at home. Crivello, 67, was born in Onomea, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Mabel K.; sons Patrick, Delbert, Gary, Gerald, Kaleo, Charles, Harvey, Dennis and David; daughters

Janet Crum, Hallara Crivello, Charlene Lawler, Cheryl Kualii, Bonnie Downey, Lynette Sampaio, Sharon Clute and Maria Paulo; brothers Tony, Leonard, Joseph and Milton; sisters Rose Pinnow, Alice Crivello and Margaret Ah Hee; 41 grandchildren; and seven greatgrandchildren. Memorial services: 7 p.m. Sunday at Memorial Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday and from 9 to 9:45 a.m. Monday. Graveside services: 10 a.m. Monday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 1. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 04 October 1991]

**Cronover, Rick N.,** of Kula, Maui, died Wednesday at home. Cronover, 40, was born in Palinview, Texas. He is survived by sister, Mary Stanfield. Memorial services: 11 a.m. Monday in front of Blessed Mother Shrine in Iao Valley. His ashes will be scattered following services. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 December 1991]

**CROSSON, YOSHIE KISADA,** 72, of Waimanalo, died May 26, 1991. She was born in Makaweli, Kauai, and was born in Makaweli, Kauai, and was a retired teacher at Kailua Elementary School Survived by sons, Russell R. and Ken M.; daughter, Mrs. David (Maile M.) Arnest; seven grandchildren. Memorial service 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers; contributions to John Crosson Library Collection at Kainalu Elementary School. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 June 1991]

**CROWELL, NELBE LOKE,** 59, of Ewa Beach, died Dec. 31, 1990. She was born in Honolulu and had been employed by Sky Chef. Survived by brothers, Bill, Robert, Norman and Clement Crowell, Stanley Lindo; sisters, Peggy Crowell, Betty Healy, Thelma Rezentes, Marlene Healy; father, John Healy; nieces, nephews; grandnieces; grandnephews; a great-grandnephew. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Our Lady of Perpetual Help Church; Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10:45 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

Crowell, Nina K.B., of Honolulu, a retired legal secretary, died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Crowell, 88, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons David P. Harbottle, Robert Harbottle Croweil and Howard H. and Rodger P. Crowell; sisters Pearl Nelson and Buddy McPherson; 11 grandchildren; and several great-grandchildren. Closing prayers: 8 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: noon Saturday at the Reorganized Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints, 1668 Mott-Smith Drive. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Oahu Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 May 1991]

**CRUCIANA, JOHN FRANCIS,** 74, of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 1991. He was born in Jeannette, Penn., and retired as an Army staff sergeant. Survived by wife, Miyoko; sons John L. and Louis G.; three grandchildren; brother, Louis G. of Florida. Memorial service 8:30 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 November 1991]

**Crutchfield, John R.** of California, a former coach and Waikiki beach boy, died Sept. 4 in California. Crutchfield, 63, was born in Tulsa, Okla. He is survived by wife Rae; son John; daughter Kimberly Shay; and two grandchildren. Services: 7 a.m. tomorrow on the beach fronting the Moana Surfrider Hotel. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 September 1991]

**CRUZ, JOHN**, 65, of Anaheim, Calif., died Feb. 27, 1991. He was born in Paia, AMui. Survived by wife, Mildred L.; daughters, Alice l. Phylis P. Kealakai and Mildred K. Stricklee; sons, John M., Phillip K., Robert K. and Michael K.; brother, Frank; sisters, Josephine Rivera and Jessie McGowan; seven grandchildren. Service 1 p.m. Wednesday at national Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 March 1991]

CRUZ, LOUIS "PAPA" PEREZ SR., 104, of Mountain View, Hawaii, died June 27, 1991. He was born in Puerto Rico and was a retired harness maker for the former Puna Sugar Co. He was also a member of the Kohala Puerto Rican Social Club. Survived by sons, Alfred, William of Wahiawa and Henry of Kailua-Kona; daughters, Julia, Louisa Paranial of Hilo, Catherine Santos of Kurtistown, Evan Rodriques of Kona and Elizabeth Persing of Wahiawa; 27 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 9 a.m. Tuesday; service 9 a.m. Burial at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 June 1991]

Cruz, Ursula F. Dela, of Wahiawa died July 18 in Wahiawa Hospital Dela Cruz, 67, was born in Panlqui Tarlac, the Philippines. She is survived by husband Celestino M.; son Felipe; daughters Angelina Melegrito and Florida PaiariUo; adopted sons Modesto and Gulller-mo Dela Cruz and Wilf redo Corpus brothers Eulogio and Pablo Fernando; sisters Franctec Patoganas, Maria Cortez and Carlina Paculanan; 16 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Friday at Our Lady of Sorrows Catholic Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Prayer services: 10.45 a.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 930 am Burial Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 August, 1991]

**CRUZE, CARLOS,** 81, of National City, Calif., died Nov. 19, 1991. He was born in California. Survived by wife, Juanita; son, Ramon of California; daughters, Irene Mejie, Alba Rodrigues and Rosario, all of California, and Anna Ogas of Honolulu; five grandchildren. Service to held in California. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1991]

Csukas, Magdoina M. "Magda", of Kaloa, Kona, Hawaii, a gemologist and a bailiff at Family Court, died Monday in Kona Hospital. Csukas, 50 was born in Hungary. She is survived by husband Ott; sons Edwin and Richard; daughter Catherine; and mother Vilma Rancz. Mass: 9 a.m. Friday at Immaculate Conception Catholic Church in Holualoa, Kona. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hualalai Memorial donations suggested to Hospice of Kona, P.O. Box 1444, Kailua-Kona, Hawaii 96745 or to the American Cancer Society, West-Hawaii Unit, P.O. Box 4397, Kailua-Kona, Hawaii 96745. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 2 October 1991]

Cuaresma, Lyle T., of Haleiwa, who died Thursday in Queen's Hospital from injuries suffered in a motorcycle accident on June 4, will be remembered in services at 10:30 a.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, .Punchbowl. Casual attire No flowers. Cuaresma, 35, was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by parents Edward K. and Mildred P.; brothers Edward T.J. Jr. and Kevin H.; daughters Elizabeth. Ann Y. Echanove and Cheryl Ragragola; and grandparents Dorothy Y. Ragasa and Arcadio Galapia. Honolulu Star-Bulletin 04 July 1991]

Cui, Vicente, of Makakilo, a retired serviceman with the U.S. Army, died Tuesday in Tripler Hospital. Cui, 59, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Anneliese; sons Jeffrey and Vincent; daughter Carmen Arehart; brothers Ben, Henry and Nick Cui and Jose Cui Jr.; sister Val Caparosa; and two grandchildren. Graveside services: 11:30 a.m. tomorrow at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Aloha attire. No flowers. Memorial donations are suggested to the Vincent Jr. Scholastic Fund. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 February 1991]

Cumming, John K.K., 6 year old son of John RBI Cummings Jr. and Theodora M. Grace of Kalopa, Hawaii, who died of injuries suffered in a motorcycle mini-bike accident in the Hamakua District of the-Big Island, win be remembered in scripture services at noon Saturday at Our Lady of Lourdes Catholic Church in Honokaa. Call after 10 am Burial Kalopa Catholic Cemetery. Casual attire. The child, a student at Waimea Elementary and Intermediate School was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by brothers John H.M. HI and Johnsten M.; grandparents George and Polly Grace H and John H.M. and Ruby Cummings; and great-grandmother Daisy H. Flores. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 August, 1991]

**Cumming, Verice D.,** of East Fishkill, N.Y., formerly of Hawaii, a retired schoolteacher, died Wednesday at home. Cumming, 71, was Baltimore. She is survived by sons Scott, Roydon and Richard diver; daughters, Diana and Deidre diver; brother, Roy Hoffman; sisters, Joan Mersinger, Linda Broadfoot and Betty Schmidt; 12 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 7 December 1991]

Cummings, Florence S., of Honolulu died Wednesday in Kuakini Hospital. Cummings was born on Kauai. She is survived by sons, Edmund and Edward P. Parker; brothers, Seichi, Harry, Kiyochi, Jack and Rokuichi Kanekuni; sisters, Ruth Y. Kondo and Stella S. Shimatsu, and four grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; cremation to follow. Call after 6 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary; cremation to follow. Call after 6 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 1991]

**CUMMINGS, HENRY "EARL",** 55, of Honolulu, died March 28, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Alethea "Pauala" Cummings; son, Gerald; sister, Elaine Hobert of Pennsylvania; brother, John. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 9 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Private scattering of ashes at sea. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 1991]

CUMMINGS, OGDEN JAMES JR., 55, of Honolulu, died March 15, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired from Dillingham Tug and Barge. He was a 1953 graduate of St. Louis and joined the Ari Force during the Korean War. Survived by sons, Philip of California and Scott; daughter, Tanis McCandles of Kailua-Kona; six grandsons and a granddaughter; sister, Joyce Auna. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Today at Borthwick Mortuary. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at national Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]

Cummings, Stella T., of San Diego, formerly of Waianae, died June 15 in San Diego. Cummings, 45, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband, Thomas E.; parents, Richard T. and Janet Y. Morimoto; and sisters, Patricia Kaneda, Susan Sims and Lynn E. Morimoto. Graveside services: 12:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Honolulu Star-Bulletin 04 July 1991]

CUMMINS, RAPLEE KAWELOLANI JR., 64, of Kaneohe, died May 7, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as a state law enforcement officer. Survived by wife, Laverne Cummins; sons, Christopher, Raplee III; daughters. Sarina. Kerri, LaVerne K. and Renee Perreida; four grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. William (Mamo) Righter and Katherine Bartels; hanai daughters, Charia Ishii, Chanene Rosa; nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may catl 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 10:15 a.m. Thursday at St. Ann's Catholic Church; mass 10:15 a.m. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 May 1991]

**CUNE, LT. COL VIRGIL JAY,** 72. Of Honolulu, died March 18, 1991. He was born in Oklahoma and was a retired Salvation Army officer. Survived by wife, Grace T.; son. James L. of California; sister, Thelma of California; three grandchildren. Friends may call 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary; service 6:30 p.m. Graveside service 9:30 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1991]

CUYO, MATIAS RAMOS, 88, of Keaau, died Nov. 1, 1991 in Seattle. He was born in Ilocos Norte, Philippines, and was a retired chief boiler for the former Puna Sugar Co. Survived by sons, Walter Basque, Richard Basque of Pepeekeo; daughters June Hernkind of Washington, Alice Cuyo-Basque of Kurtistown, Lorinda Abis, Leonora LaVoie, Dorothy Prito of Honokaa; 23 grandchildren and 33 great-grandchildren. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. on Friday at Dodo Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 9 to 10 a.m. on Saturday; prayer service 10 a.m. Burial at the Alae Cemeter. Casual retire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1991]

**Cuyo, Timonthy E.,** of Kapaa, Kauai, a maintenance man at Wilcox Memorial Hospital, died Monday in Wilcox hospital. Cuyo, 36, was born in Waimea, Kauai. He is survived by wife Evelyn; sons Christopher and Terrence; daughter Stephanie; mother Lynn; brothers Jerry Thomas and Ronald Refamonte; and sisters Beverly Hamanoto, Janet Larguaa, Jean Redira, Doris Largusa and Pearl Samson. Mass: 2 p.m. Saturday at St. Catherine's Church in Kapaa. Call after 1 p.m. Burial: Kauai Memorial Gardens. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1991]

**Cypriano, Ruth G.,** of Waianane died Saturday in Waianane Coast Comprehensive Health Center. Cypriano, 64, was born in Oakland Calf. She is survived by son, Robin; daughter, Tracey C.; five grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 29 August 1991]

**Cyr, Marie J.,** of Honolulu died Wednesday in Tripler Hospital. Cyr, 75 was born in Kealia, Kauai. She is survived by brother John Teves; and sisters Claudia Lindo, Ida Holbron and Violet Lopez: Mass: noon Tuesday at Blessed Sacrament Catholic Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: national Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 3 May 1991]